# **Master's thesis**

Walking speed and the prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, and dyslipidemia in Japanese middle-aged and older adults: a cross-sectional study

Waseda University, Graduate School of Sport Sciences

Health and Exercise Science

5021A103-0

Serena Asuka Dimitroff

Research supervisor: Susumu Sawada

# **Table of Contents**

1. Introduction	1
1-1. Background	1
1-2. The burden of cardiometabolic diseases	3
1-2-1. Cardiometabolic disease	3
1-2-2. Diabetes mellitus	5
1-2-3. Hypertension	7
1-2-4. Dyslipidemia	9
1-3. Physical activity, exercise, physical fitness and cardiometabolic disease	11
1-4. Walking speed and cardiometabolic disease	15
1-5. Rationale and purpose of the study	21
2. Methods	23
2-1. Study design and participants	23
2-2. Internet survey	23
2-2-1. Self-administered questionnaire data	24
2-2-2. Walking speed	24
2-2-3. Cardiometabolic disease ascertainment	24
2-2-4. Sociodemographic variables	24
2-2-5. Lifestyle variables	25
2-2-6. Covariates for age-specific and additional analyses	25
2-3. Ethical Statement	26
2-4. Statistical analysis	26
3. Results	28
4. Discussion	50
4-1. Comparison with the previous study	53
4-2. Possible mechanisms	57
4-3. Features and advantages	60
4-4. Strengths and limitations of this study	62
5. Conclusions	65
6. Nonstandard abbreviations and acronyms	67
7. Acknowledgments	68
8. References	69

# **1. Introduction**

#### 1-1. Background

Non-communicable diseases (NCDs) are a group of conditions that result in long term health consequences and have become an emerging pandemic globally, with higher rates and increasing trends in developing countries. These conditions include cancers, cardiovascular disease (CVD), diabetes and chronic lung illnesses (*Noncommunicable Diseases - PAHO/WHO | Pan American Health Organization*, 2022).Diabetes,

dyslipidemia and arterial hypertension are major modifiable risk factors for CVD and can be reduced through dietary, behavioural and pharmacological interventions (Hiligsmann et al., 2017). Despite the overwhelming evidence that physical inactivity is one of the leading risk factors of NCDs worldwide, a considerable percentage of the world's population do not meet the recommended levels of physical activity (PA) (*World Health Organization*,

2022; WHO Highlights High Cost of Physical Inactivity in First-Ever Global Report -

*PAHO/WHO* | *Pan American Health Organization*, 2022). To meet PA and public health guidelines, there is clear evidence that walking is one of the most accessible forms of PA and has substantial benefits for health. Walking is the most common type of leisure time PA among adults and has strong potential to improve public health. Walking at a slightly faster pace than your usual may present an opportunity for reducing the risk of NCD as walking plays an important role for cardiovascular health, by increasing physical fitness, heart rate, reducing blood pressure (BP) and subsequently reducing adverse health

outcomes that come with aging. Walking speed (WS), also frequently termed as gait speed, may accurately predict mortality, disability and hospitalizations worldwide (Hardy et al., 2007; Purser et al., 2005).WS has been shown to be associated with survival among older adults and has been proposed as a potentially useful and appealing way of screening the functional status of older people in epidemiological cohort studies and clinical settings (Studenski et al., 2011; Syddall et al., 2015).WS has been shown to reflect both functional and physiological changes and has the potential to assess and monitor functional status and overall health, as well as predicting future health status (Middleton et al., 2015). It is possible however, that healthy, more fit individuals walk faster than those who are ailing such as those living with pre-existing conditions and other disabilities such as musculoskeletal disorders or lower back pain (LBP). However current literature reflects more of a relationship with WS and mortality risk independent of total PA, possibly due to the increased exercise intensity of walking at faster speeds. There is currently no literature that can definitively say that walking faster causes better health or having better health leads to faster WS. Furthermore, WS may have the potential to serve as a simple pragmatic screening tool to identify those at risk or in need of interventions to prevent adverse health outcomes.

#### 1-2. The burden of cardiometabolic diseases

NCDs have become an emerging pandemic globally, with higher rates and increasing trends in developing countries. NCDs are attributable to 71% of all deaths and are currently the leading cause of mortality worldwide, posing significant threat and burden to governments and healthcare systems (Chand et al., 2020; Islam et al., 2014; Vandenberghe & Albrecht, 2020). Behavioral risk factors such as elevated BP, blood glucose, blood lipids, and overweight/obesity can be detected in individuals (*Hypertension*, 2023). In Japan, CVD accounts for one of the top contributors to disease burden and accounts for over 20% of total medical expenditures (Mo et al., 2019). Hypertension, diabetes and dyslipidemia are amongst the main chronic NCDs that can lead to pre-mature morbidity and mortality and are major modifiable risk factors for CVD. The promotion of healthier lifestyles and equitable healthcare is therefore imperative in order to reduce the risk of premature mortality and reducing risk factors associated with NCDs (Arena et al., 2015).

#### 1-2-1. Cardiometabolic disease

Cardiometabolic disease (CMD) and cardiometabolic risk factors encompass a combination of metabolic abnormalities and include a group of conditions and interrelated risk factors, primarily hypertension, dyslipidemia, abdominal obesity and elevated triglycerides (Hiligsmann et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2022). CMD is one of the leading causes of death worldwide and contributes to an increase in health expenditures with significant effect on morality in Japan (Ikeda et al., 2012). Pathophysiology of CMD includes changes in insulin resistance (diabetes mellitus), hyperglycemia, dyslipidemia, abdominal obesity and hypertension (Kirk & Klein, 2009). Furthermore, CMD is a multidimensional disease that involves genetic, behavioural, and environmental factors, with major risk factors being physical inactivity, smoking and an unhealthy diet (Sattar et al., 2020). CMD is strongly associated with an increased risk of developing CVD. When coupled with increasing economic burden and the rise of disability and mortality, preventative methods such as early detection and management of individuals at risk is essential in order to prevent a further rise in CMD and related health care burden (Chand et al., 2020; de Waard et al., 2019).

Prevention of risk factors for CMD and public health programs designed to reduce a populations exposure to modifiable risk factors is an urgent public health issue worldwide, as over two thirds of deaths are caused by ischemic heart disease (IHD) and stroke (GBD 2017 Causes of Death Collaborators, 2018). Stroke/cerebrovascular disease is the fourth leading cause of death in Japan after Cancer, heart disease, and pneumonia, in first, second, and third place respectively (Japan | The Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, 2023). Japan has a unique cardiovascular profile with higher mortality rates from cerebral stroke than coronary heart disease (CHD). Traditionally, the prevalence of stroke is higher for Japanese than for Western populations by about 20-30%. These differences in vascular pathology and CVD, although genetic contributions may exist, are likely due to major differences in lifestyles and diet, such as high sodium intake, low calcium, low animal protein intake, smoking habits, alcohol consumption, long time spent sitting and low levels of PA (Iso, 2011). However, Japan experienced a significant decline in hemorrhagic stroke occurrence since the 1970s until around the 1990s (Iso et al., 2021). This trend is presumed to be largely due to a steady decrease in the mean BP of the entire population as well as a more

recent decline in smoking. This is likely due to the contribution of improved preventative measures and emergency medical care such as a reduced intake of salts as well as a population-wide screening of BP (Iso et al., 2021). However, this declining trend slowed down in the 1980s and 1990s possibly due to an increase in the westernization of Japanese lifestyle. Although this is a shift in a more positive direction than before, the increase in the westernization of Japanese lifestyle may cause further issues such as an increase in CMD in the future.

#### 1-2-2. Diabetes Mellitus

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a metabolic disease involving elevated blood glucose levels and is one of the most common metabolic diseases in older adults (Longo et al., 2019). Pathophysiology of this disease includes insulin insensitivity as a result of resistance and a decrease in insulin production leading up to eventual pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell failure (Olokoba et al., 2012). The health consequences of diabetes are numerous and involve macrovascular and microvascular complications, liver disease, cognitive decline, increased susceptibility to infection, damage to the heart, blood vessels, eyes and nerves (World Health Organization, 2023). According to the World Health Organization (WHO), Diabetes was the direct cause of 1.5 million deaths annually and 48% of these deaths occurred before the age of 70 (World Health Organization, 2023). The increasing prevalence and incidence of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) are recognized as a pressing public health concern, placing a considerable burden on health expenditures and quality of life, with developing countries bearing the highest burden (Khan et al., 2020). Although the prevalence of diabetes is increasing globally, the situation is particularly alarming in Asian countries as they contribute to more than 60% of the world's diabetic population. These numbers are predicted to

steadily and rapidly increase due to socio-economic growth, industrialization and population aging (Ramachandran et al., 2012).

The increasing number of people with DM in Japan is an evident problem and has placed substantial burden on the Japanese healthcare system. DM is one of the most common agingassociated diseases and the prevalence of diabetes in Japan is expected to substantially increase over the next two decades, mainly as a result of Japan's rapidly aging population and an increase in the westernization of Japanese lifestyle (Akter et al., 2017; Charvat et al., 2015). In Western countries, increased consumption of unhealthy diets and sedentary lifestyles resulting in elevated body mass index (BMI), fasting plasma glucose and insulin resistance can be attributed to high rates of disease. However, a relatively larger burden of diabetes in Asian than in Western countries cannot fully be explained by obesity (Hayama-Terada et al., 2016). Asians tend to develop T2DM with a much lower mean BMI compared to Caucasians. DM in Japanese is characterized primarily by reduced insulin secretion along with lower insulin resistance and early β-cell dysfunction, suggesting that Japanese easily accumulate visceral fats (Akter et al., 2017; Kohsaka et al., 2021; Yabe et al., 2015). The vast difference in etiology of diabetes in Japanese compared with that in Western or European populations also highlight that lifestyle changes such as higher fat intake and less PA are greater risk factors for disease than obesity. Due to the much lower prevalence of obesity/overweight compared with other high and middle-income countries, a significant proportion of those at high risk of DM may be missed under nationwide screening. Thus, preventative strategies that target weight loss may not be as effective in Japan and other Asian countries as it is

in Western countries. Early detection and facilitating early diagnosis for middle aged adults in Japan is especially critical as diabetes develops at a younger age in this population.

#### 1-2-3. Hypertension

Systemic arterial hypertension (HTN) is characterized by a persistently high BP in the systemic arteries at 140/90mmHg or higher (World Health Organization, 2023; Oparil et al., 2018). The development of HTN is determined by several parameters of the cardiovascular system and there are various mechanisms described for the development of HTN (Iqbal & Jamal, 2022). HTN is one of the greatest modifiable risk factors for CVD and is one of the leading contributors to allcause mortality and disability worldwide (Oparil et al., 2018). It is estimated that 46% of adults with HTN are unaware of their condition and uncontrolled/undiagnosed HTN is responsible for 7.5 million deaths per year, worldwide (World Health Organization, 2023., Delacroix et al., 2014). With that said, the prevalence of HTN is rising globally, concomitantly with population aging and increases in exposure to lifestyle risk factors such as excessive sodium consumption, insufficient intake of dietary potassium, overweight/obesity, alcohol consumption, smoking and physical inactivity (Mills, Stefanescu & He., 2021., Oparil et al., 2018). Although the prevalence of HTN has increased globally, over the past two decades, high-income countries have experienced a modest decrease in HTN prevalence, which may be attributable to changes in lifestyle, education and dietary habits (Mills et al., 2021). Given the adverse health consequences associated with HTN, successful prevention of the occurrence and the identification of modifiable risk factors is still a pressing public health concern.

Compared to Western countries, Japanese experience higher rates of stroke morbidity and mortality, with stroke being the most prevalent CVD in Japan and other East Asian countries. High sodium, low calcium, low animal protein intake, physical inactivity and for middle-aged men, high alcohol consumption and smoking, may have contributed to the high prevalence of HTN and high mortality rates from stroke among Japanese populations (Okui & Park, 2022). However, Japan has experienced a significant decrease in mean BP levels over the past 50 years, with this trend presumed to be due to implementation of primary and secondary preventative community public health measures and population wide screening of BP (Ikeda et al., 2011). However, adverse BP levels remain the most preventable risk factors for stroke and it is estimated that 43 million people in Japan are hypertensive with approximately 50% of cases left untreated (Umemura et al., 2019). In a comparative assessment of preventable risk factor in Japan, high BP was found to be second only to tobacco smoking as a leading contributor of adult mortality from NCDs (Miura et al., 2013). Recent increases in the morbidity of coronary artery disease (CAD) and the prevalence of obesity in Japan also suggest, increasing prevalence of HTN should be of public health concern (Miura et al., 2013). Although Japan has made progress in reducing HTN and improving management of the condition, poor control rate and the large prevalence of HTN in this population suggest that preventing the occurrence and the earliest possible detection must be a high priority (Okui & Park, 2022).

#### 1-2-4. Dyslipidemia

Dyslipidemia (DL) is the result of an imbalance of lipids such as plasma cholesterol, triglycerides (TGs), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL), and high-density lipoproteins (HDL). Elevated lipids or fats in your blood contributes to the development of atherosclerosis and arteriosclerosis which may lead to CVD (Pappan & Rehman, 2023). Abnormally high total cholesterol levels, which are attributable to a diet high in saturated fats such as meat, diabetes, smoking and HTN may accelerate this type of pathology. Sociodemographic factors associated with DL include age, sex, ethnicity and living in urban areas. DL and DM frequently occur together due to significant enzyme and lipid metabolism pathways being affected, which aggravates the development of atherosclerosis (Kobayashi et al., 2022). People with DL are at two-times escalated risk of CVD compared to those with healthy lipid levels (Bereda, 2022.). Etiology of DL include intrinsic, extrinsic, or a combination of genetic predisposition and external factors. Primary DL refers to abnormal lipid levels caused by familial disorders and are less common. Secondary dyslipidemia, which are more common, occurs due to a variety of lifestyle factors such as tobacco exposure, physical inactivity and diet. Dyslipidemias can also be determined by secondary predisposing factors such as DM and overweight/obesity (Bereda, 2022). Due to rapid economic growth, changes in dietary habits and the adoption of unhealthy lifestyles, the prevalence of DL has increased over the past three decades and is considered an important public health issue globally (Pirillo et al., 2021). National guidelines and interventions aimed at the screening and identification of DL and associated risk factors are important steps in preventing further progression and incidence of DL (Ali et al., 2023)

According to the 2017 patient survey conducted every 3 years by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare, the total number of patients with DL in Japan was 2.2 million. Incidence and mortality rates of CAD in Japan are much lower than in western countries, presumably due to differences in dietary patterns as well as the remarkable difference in cardiovascular profiles between Japan and the North American and European countries (Iso, 2008). Due to the relatively low rates of CAD, which are strongly associated with dyslipidemia, fewer epidemiological studies have been available in Japan compared with other lifestyle related diseases such as HTN and DM (Okamura, 2010; Okui, 2021). The lower rates of CAD make it difficult to perform epidemiological studies of DL in Japan, and thus it is challenging to produce articles of interest on DL using Japanese datasets. However, recent increases in total blood cholesterol in Japanese people may reflect an increased intake of saturated fat from meat and dairy products as well as high alcohol consumption, high smoking rates and physical inactivity. These lifestyle changes are mainly attributable to the industrialization of Japan due to the large economic development during the 1960s and 1990s and rapid westernization of lifestyle, and there is concern that CAD prevalence will rise throughout Japan (Okamura, 2010). Although effective pharmacological treatments for DL exist, non-pharmaceutical remedies or lifestyle interventions to prevent and control the prevalence of DL, as well as further high-quality cohort studies are necessary to ascertain the public health burden of DL in Japan.

# 1-3. Physical activity, exercise, physical fitness and cardiometabolic disease

Over the past 5 decades, several observational studies and numerous scientific reports support the relationship between PA, physical fitness (PF) and lower risk of CVD and mortality. PA can be defined as any bodily movement produced by the skeletal muscles that requires energy expenditure. This includes any motion that you do throughout the day including during leisure time, such as for commuting to and from places, taking the stairs and doing household tasks (World Health Organization ,2022). Exercise is a subset of PA that is planned, structured, repetitive and purposeful with the intention of improving or maintaining components of PF (Caspersen et al., 1985). PF is a set of attributes that are health or skill related and includes the ability to execute daily activity with optimal performance, strength and endurance (Caspersen et al., 1985). PF is an important predicator of mortality and is associated with the management of disease, fatigue, stress and reduced sedentary behaviour with higher rates of cardiovascular events and higher mortality seen in those with low PF (Campbell et al., 2013). The specific adaptations our bodies make to keep all systems involved and working efficiently in their respective roles allow us to become more resilient to the wear and tear that comes with increased demand. Due to this, the body becomes more resilient to environmental stresses, injuries and disease. Regular and frequent PA provides substantial health benefits and is one of the most important lifestyle behaviours people can do to improve and maintain their physical and mental health. Regular exercise is the most effective way

of improving one's PF which is a measure of one's cardiovascular, pulmonary and metabolic health and has strong potential to predict future health risk (Lee & Buchner, 2008).

There is compelling evidence suggesting that engaging in 30-60 minutes a day of moderate-vigorous intensity PA improves health and reduces the prevalence of NCDs (World Health Organization, 2022). Current PA guidelines recommend that adults should engage in at least 150 to 300 minutes of moderate intensity aerobic PA or at least 75-150 minutes of vigorous intensity PA per week (World Health Organization, 2022). The current Japanese PA guidelines recommend that adults engage in at least 60 minutes of moderate-to-vigorous intensity PA per day which is equivalent to 23 metabolic equivalent (MET) hours per week. An intensity of 3 METs or greater is recommended to see benefits (Jetté et al., 1990., Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan., 2013).

Physical inactivity is an established risk factor for NCDs and the protective effects of PA, specifically for CMD, have been well established (Myers, 2003). Compared to physically inactive individuals, those who engage in regular PA have lower BP, higher insulin sensitivity and a more favorable plasma lipoprotein profile (Nystoriak & Bhatnagar, 2018). Physical inactivity contributes to unhealthy weight gain, higher levels of cholesterol, elevated blood glucose levels and an elevated BP which contribute significantly to CMD (World Health Organization, 2022). It is estimated that almost 500 million people will develop heart disease, obesity, diabetes or other NCDs attributable to physical inactivity in the next two decades, placing an enormous burden on healthcare systems and governments worldwide (WHO Highlights High Cost of Physical Inactivity in First-Ever

Global Report - PAHO/WHO | Pan American Health Organization, 2022). National policies put in to place to tackle NCDs and physical inactivity need to be established, as worldwide, 23% of the adult population is insufficiently active, with these trends increasing concomitantly with economic development (Bull et al., 2017).

Physical inactivity significantly contributes to the pathogenesis of T2DM and is one of the greatest risk factors for DM in addition to age, family history and obesity. Participation in regular PA has beneficial effects on the reduction of anthropometric parameters such as body weight and BMI, improves blood glucose control, positively affects lipids, BP, cardiovascular events, mortality and increases quality of life (Colberg et al., 2010). Regular exercise has been shown to reduce elevated hemoglobin (HbA1c) levels, which are a sign of vascular complications in patients with diabetes. Increased PA also enables muscle cells to use insulin and glucose more efficiently, in turn, lowering diabetes risk. Lack of exercise or physical inactivity can cause muscle cells to lose their sensitivity to insulin, increasing the risk of developing diabetes (Kirwan et al., 2017). It is important to consider that the impact of exercise on insulin is transient, thus PA should be frequent and performed regularly to optimize the exercise-induced benefits of insulin sensitivity. Furthermore, it is well established that habitual PA levels contribute significantly to the primary prevention of DM (LaMonte et al., 2005). T2DM also frequently occurs with other factors related to insulin resistance such as HTN or DL (Colberg et al., 2010).

The mechanism in which PA aids in the prevention of HTN remain ambiguous as the etiology of HTN is multifactorial and involves a complex interplay of environmental and

pathophysiological factors as well as genetic predisposition (Oparil et al., 2018). Possible mechanisms underlying the protective effect of PA on HTN and BP may include the reduction in cardiac output, sympathetic nerve activity, plasma norepinephrine levels and total peripheral resistance which in turn improves endothelial function. In addition, PA may decrease plasma viscosity which can contribute to the peripheral vascular resistance influencing blood flow. Other mechanisms include changes in oxidative stress, inflammation, arterial compliance, body mass, renin-angiotensin system activity, parasympathetic activity, renal function and insulin sensitivity. PA may also decrease the risk of HTN by improving balance and reducing adiposity (Hegde & Solomon, 2015; Liu et al., 2016). The anti-hypertensive response to PA is highly variable and depends on differences in the intensity and frequency of exercise, environmental factors and genetic factors. Furthermore, there is compelling evidence proving that PA serves as a single or additive treatment for HTN and is a major protective factor for incidence of HTN (Liu et al., 2016). Regular PA can decrease systolic and diastolic BP with evidence supporting that the benefits can be achieved from moderate-intensity activities as simple and as accessible as walking.

Leading risk factors for DL include age, central obesity, smoking, insufficient exercise, BMI and waist circumference. It is recommended that regular exercise, avoiding smoking and adhering to a healthy diet can reduce the risk of DL. Although pharmacological treatments for DL exist, long term use of medication may cause side effects alongside increasing economic burden, and compared to medications, exercise is easier to carry out and has fewer side effects (Wang & Xu, 2017). PA is one way of improving the imbalance of lipid levels and previous studies have noted the benefits of regular exercise on lipid and lipoprotein levels (Igarashi et al., 2019). Exercise improves serum lipids by lowering serum triglyceride levels, total cholesterol (TC) and LDL levels while simultaneously increasing HDL (Wang & Xu, 2017). It is notable that in a recent metaanalysis looking specifically at East Asians, regular aerobic exercise improved HDL-C, TC and TG levels. This study suggests that improvements in lipid and lipoprotein levels depend on the intensity or volume of exercise, and accumulating  $\geq$ 150 minutes of moderate to vigorous PA per week has the potential to improve lipid and lipoproteins levels (Igarashi et al., 2019)

#### 1-4. Walking speed and cardiometabolic disease

Current Japanese PA guidelines recommended increasing the time spent walking, and in particular, reaching daily step count goals, however relatively little emphasis has been put on walking at a faster pace. The notion that we should take 10,000 steps a day has been included and adopted in broader public health recommendations and was derived from the name of the Japanesemade pedometer sold in the 1960s called Manpo-kei. Measuring daily steps counts through PA trackers such as smart phones and smart watches have become an easy and accessible way to monitor and set PA goals, such as reaching a goal of 10,000 steps per day (*ACSM Blog*, n.d.). In a large-scale prospective cohort study of 78,500 adults, using accelerometry data, significant associations were found between higher number of daily steps and intensity of walking with allcause mortality, cancer and CVD morbidity and mortality. This study suggests that up to 10,000 steps may be associated with lower risk of mortality, cancer and CVD incidence, however, notably, steps performed at a higher cadence were associated with additional benefits such as risk reduction for disease incidence (del Pozo Cruz et al., 2022). Considering the associations between higher accelerometry data on walking with NCDs and mortality, WS has emerged as an interesting candidate in various chronic diseases. Methods for predicting WS can range from simple approaches that combine step length with frequency such as the use of accelerometers (Schimpl et al., 2011). However, subjective measurements such as self-reported WS have not yet been established as useful measures to quantify and establish WS as a useful outcome parameter in epidemiological studies. Current literature suggests that self-report PA measures may be less accurate in assessing moderate-intensity activities. However, due to the simplicity and convenience of self-rated WS, it may present as a way to be more attentive to reduced walking speed or complaints about difficulty walking as there is a possibility these parameters reflect health decline. In addition, self-reported WS may present an opportunity to increase population levels of moderateintensity PA.

To meet PA and public health guidelines, there is clear evidence that walking is the one of the most commonly reported PA in healthy adults. Walking is recommended to many individuals as it confers multiple benefits with minimal adverse effects. It is also one of the easiest ways for adults to get active as it demands little skill, facility or equipment, is low cost and can be commonly performed on a day-to-day basis such as for commuting, recreational or occupational activities (Morris & Hardman, 1997). Walking plays an important role in physical, mental and social wellbeing (Stamatakis et al., 2018). However, the benefits of walking, may in part, depend on the intensity of the activity. PA may be rated using METs to indicate the intensity of activity. One MET is defined as the amount of oxygen consumed while sitting at rest and is equal to 3.5 ml O2 per kg body weight x min, this concept represents a simple and practical procedure for expressing the energy cost of PA (Jetté et al., 1990). The Japanese PA guidelines suggest that normal intensity of walking is equivalent to roughly 3 METs, and walking for at least 60 minutes daily is equivalent to 23 METs hr/week. Walking fast, such as taking a brisk walk and walking for exercise is roughly 3.5-6.0 METS which roughly equates to moderate intensity activity. According to the updated 2011 adult compendium of PA walking at a slow pace is equivalent to 2.8 METS and walking for pleasure at a relative pace is roughly 3.5 METS (Ainsworth et al., 2011). Walking at a faster pace, may confer additional risk reduction particularly for incidence disease and has been shown to be a strong prognostic marker for all-cause or cardiovascular mortality, than other measures of PA volume or physical function (del Pozo Cruz et al., 2022).

Several studies have demonstrated that WS can predict important aspects of health status reflect various underlying physiology. WS is the fundamental walking measure that defines a person's walking ability and is defined as the time required for an individual to reach a particular distance (*Walking Speed - an Overview* | *ScienceDirect Topics*, 2020). The ability to walk and WS depend on the complex interactions of various body systems including musculoskeletal, visual, central nervous, cardiovascular, and reflects both functional and physiological changes (Middleton et al., 2015; *Walking Speed - an Overview* | *ScienceDirect Topics*, 2020). For example, WS is influenced by motor control, muscle performance, endurance and energy levels, motivation and

mental health, as well as the characteristics of the environment that walking is performed such as local area walkability (Middleton et al., 2015). Walking at a faster pace or a higher relative intensity provides a greater physiological response though increased relative exercise intensity (Stamatakis et al., 2018). Although increasing population level walking is an important public health imperative, increasing walking pace could be linked with lower risk for CVD mortality and should be emphasized in public health messages (Stamatakis et al., 2018).

The health benefits of walking and the predictive capacity of WS have become a widely recognized marker of health in middle aged and older adults. Epidemiological studies have reported WS to be associated with survival among older adults and slow WS has been associated with increased risk of disease, disability, mobility limitation, and mortality (Hardy et al., 2007; Imran et al., 2019; Purser et al., 2005). In a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials Murphy and colleagues found that healthy but sedentary individuals who engage in regular brisk walking will improve several CVD risk factors (Murphy et al., 2007). Timmins et al. performed a genome-wide association study of self-reported walking pace and found genetic associations of walking pace with a range of health outcomes. They found significant genetic correlations with cardiometabolic traits, CMD and their risk factors, presumably due to causal associations between self-reported walking pace. These finding suggest that self-reported walking pace is a pragmatic target intervention aiming for general benefits on health (Timmins et al., 2020). Recent evidence suggests self-reported WS as one of the strongest predictors of all cause mortality even when adjusting for other established risk factors such as BMI and lifestyle behaviours such as smoking (ACSM Blog, n.d.;

Timmins et al., 2020). Studies have observed that a brisk walking pace, self-reported through questionnaire or interview, to be associated with a reduced risk of cardiorespiratory and cancer outcomes as well as all-cause mortality (Stamatakis et al., 2018). Studenski and colleagues pooled individual data from 9 selected cohorts and found that gait speed was associated with survival in older adults and also suggest that self-report is an alternative to WS for reflecting function when direct measurement is not feasible (Studenski et al., 2011). In a prospective pooled analysis of 50,225 walkers from 11 population based British cohorts, Stamatakis and colleagues found that a higher self-rated WS was associated with a 24% and 21% risk reduction in all-cause mortality and CVD mortality (Stamatakis et al., 2018). When measured objectively, slowest walkers compared with fastest walkers have a higher risk of all-cause mortality, with similar findings in both middleaged and older adults (Yates et al., 2017). Similar associations have been found when investigating the association between self-reported WS and cardiovascular events. In a recent analysis of 420,000 UK Biobank participants, Yates and colleagues found that self-reported walking pace was a strong predictor of cardiovascular mortality in both men and women, even after adjusting for covariates such as smoking habits and other lifestyle measurements. Furthermore, they found that self-reported health and walking pace were the strongest predictors in both sexes with the strongest associations seen in those with low BMI (Yates et al., 2017). A study comparing self-reported WS with measured WS found that self-reported WS was strongly associated with measured WS among both men and women and that both self-rated and objectively measured WS were associated with clinical characteristics and mortality. The findings of Syddall et al. suggest that self-reported WS

is a good marker of measured WS and could serve as a useful marker in physical performance (Syddall et al., 2015).

Using data from the National Runners and Walkers Health study cohort, Williams and Thompson examined the effect of differences in exercise mode on cardiometabolic diseases such as HTN, DM and hypercholesterolemia. They found that equivalent energy expenditures of running (a vigorous exercise) and walking (a moderate exercise) are associated with equivalent risk reductions for HTN, hypercholesterolemia and diabetes. The results of this large prospective cohort study suggest that walking and running, though different intensities, produce similar health benefits and may lower the risk of CMD (Williams & Thompson, 2013). Engagement in light intensity PA is independently associated with favourable HDL and total cholesterol levels in adults with multiple chronic conditions, suggesting that PA has favourable effects on cardiometabolic profile. A prospective observational study examining the association between walking and HTN incidence in 83,435 postmenopausal women without history of CVD found that faster WS were associated with lower HTN risk and observed stronger associations with HTN for WS than walking volume. The results of this study indicate that walking at a casual speed to meet or exceed PA guidelines is associated with lower risk of HTN in later life. Furthermore, suggesting that WS could be a marker of cardiorespiratory fitness, which is inversely associated with HTN incidence in women (Miller et al., 2020). A similar study by Hayashi et al., followed-up 6017 middle-aged Japanese men with no history of HTN or diabetes at baseline and found a 29% lower HTN risk associated with walking >21 minutes to work compared to >10 minutes a day, suggesting that regular exercise such as

walking to work is associated with a reduction in the risk for incident HTN (Hayashi et al., 1999). A national health survey conducted in a Chilean population examined associations of self-reported walking pace and diabetes incidence. They found that compared to slow walkers, brisk walking pace was associated with lower blood glucose and HbA1c and a reduced risk of T2DM (Cigarroa et al., 2020).

Furthermore, evidence has established WS as a predictor of current and future health status and if causal, assessment of walking pace could be a predictor of CMD risk in young, middle-aged and older adults. This study could potentially help determine the public health utility of selfreported WS for cardiometabolic outcomes measures such as CMD and the need to establish further epidemiological studies and clinical trials with self-reported WS as a measure to quantify WS. WS (if causal) could be a useful tool to identify those at high risk for CMD and could be used as a screening question in primary care settings to identify individuals at high risk and those who may benefit from further metabolic screening or PA interventions.

#### 1-5. Rationale and purpose of the study

This cross-sectional study examined the associations between self-reported WS with CMD and subsequent CVD risk among young, middle-aged and older adults in Japan. Subjective WS or self-rated WS is known to reflect functional capacity as well as objective WS, however, the predictive capacity of self-report WS and CMD is limited, as there are few epidemiological data regarding the relationship between subjective WS and younger or middle-aged adults as much of the literature and evidence regarding WS and CMD come from older adult cohorts (Ueno et al., 2022). Younger and middle-aged adults are primary targets for CVD prevention as the promotion of positive health behaviours early in life are the foundation for preserving ideal cardiovascular health and preventing adverse cardiovascular outcomes. Previous studies have reported gender differences between WS and chronic disease. A study by Izawa and colleagues aimed to determine the differences in maximum gait speed and daily measured PA based on sex. They found that maximum gait speed was slower and PA was lower in their female inpatients versus male inpatients (Izawa et al., 2015). To my knowledge this is the first cross-sectional study observing the associations between subjective or self-reported WS and CMD in young, middle-aged and older adults in Japan. Our aim was to examine the associations between self-reported WS with cardiometabolic disease, specifically, T2DM, HTN and DL in Japanese adults. A secondary aim was to better understand the role of sex as potential moderators of these associations.

### 2. Methods

#### 2-1. Study Design and Participants

This was an observational, cross-sectional and population-based study with participants (1,339 women, 1216 men) living in Japan. This study was conducted by using an internet survey targeting Japanese residents. Data were collected from 3,110 young, middle-aged and older adults (49.84  $\pm$ 15.829) living in various regions in Japan.

#### 2-2 Internet Survey

Data was collected through an internet research company (My Voice.com, Inc.) and began on September 30, 2022 and ended on October 3, 2022. An internet survey is a survey method that asks people to answer web-based questionnaires and extracting target people who meet the sampling conditions and request them to answer the WEB questionnaire by email. The survey company builds a "panel" or monitor, that cooperates with the survey and the target respondents are selected according to the survey theme by their registered attributes. MyVoice started around 1998 and has rapidly spread to become a major survey method, accounting for more than 50% of Ad Hoc surveys (individual surveys), due to its ability to collect a large amount of data quickly and inexpensively. My Voice has clear and careful measures for monitoring and data quality control to provide reliable data and has over 20 years of experience with over 1.7 million registered survey respondents in Japan. Monitors from this internet research company participated in this survey on the research company's website after reviewing the contents of the survey requested by email and sent by the research company.

#### 2-2-1. Self-administered Questionnaire Data

All participant data including WS, cardiometabolic disease, sociodemographic and lifestyle variables were obtained through self-administered questionnaires (internet survey). The online self-reporting questionnaire covered a wide range of domains and consisted of 45 questions investigating the respondent's current status of CMD.

#### 2-2-2. Walking Speed

Self-reported WS was determined through asking the following questions "How would you describe your usual walking pace compared to those around you?" participants were asked to select one of the following WS categories to answer the question: slow, slightly slow, average, slightly fast, fast.

#### 2-2-3. Cardiometabolic Disease Ascertainment

The outcome of interest for the present study was incident CMD. In this study, CMD was defined by the presence or absence of one or more of the following: HTN, DM, DL Prevalence of CMD was identified based on self-reported medical history. Respondents were identified as having CMD if they responded yes to the question "have you ever been diagnosed by a doctor from any of the following diseases?": hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia.

#### 2-2-4. Sociodemographic Variables

The sociodemographic variables age, sex (male or female), age group (39 and under, 40-49, 50-64, 65 and over), educational attainment (graduate school, university, junior college or technical college, vocational school, high school, junior high school, other), marital status (never married, separated, married), occupation (company employee or officer, self-employed, professional job, civil servant, student, housewife/househusband, part time job, unemployed or retired, other), household income ( under 3,000,000 yen, 2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen, 5,00,000 to 7,000,000 yen, 7,000,000 to 10,000,000 yen, 10,000,000 to 15,000,000 yen, Over 15,000,000 yen) were determined using self-reported questionnaire (internet survey).

#### 2-2-5. Lifestyle variables

This questionnaire also ascertained lifestyle factors such as smoking habits (smoker, former smoker, non-smoker), alcohol consumption (rarely drink, former drinker, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, every day. Other variables such as green tea, coffee (rarely drink, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, almost every day) and chocolate consumption (rarely eat, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, almost every day), BMI groups (underweight, normal, overweight, obese), sleep duration(less than 4 hours, 4-5 hours, 5-6 hours, 6-7 hours, 7-8 hours, ≥8 hours) and LBP (some pain, almost no pain, no pain) were included in sex-specific and additional analysis.

#### 2-2-6. Covariates other covariates included for sex-specific and additional analysis

Covariates in the present study were in line with previous similar research (Sawada et al., 2019) and included age, sex, marital status, educational attainment, occupation, household income, smoking habits and alcohol consumption. Additional social and health-related variables utilized in further analyses were green tea, coffee, chocolate consumption, sleep duration, LBP and BMI. BMI was calculated as weight (in kilograms) divided by height (in meters) squared. Furthermore, we

categorized BMI into four groups according to the Asian-Pacific cutoff points; underweight ( $\leq$ 18 kg/m2), normal (18.5-22.9 kg/m2), overweight (23-24.9 kg/m2) and obese ( $\geq$ 25 kg/m2) (WHO Expert Consultation, 2004).

#### 2-3. Ethical statement

The data received from the internet research company was anonymous and no personally identifiable information was received. Participation in this study was voluntary, and consent to participate in the study was obtained by responding to this survey. This study has been approved by the research ethics committee of Waseda University (approval number: 2022-288).

#### 2-4. Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed with SPSS version 28.0.0.0 (IBM SPSS Statistics, IBM Corporation, Chicago, IL). Means and standard deviations were computed for all descriptive characteristics. WS was originally entered in its original five-category format but the low number of events in the "slow" and "fast" category resulted in unstable estimates and broad 95% CIs and for this reason all main analyses were carried out with collapsing the categories "slow" and "slightly slow" into one group and "fast" and "slightly fast" into one group, leaving the categories to "slow", "average" and "fast". Multiple logistic regression models were used to calculate the OR of WS with CMD. All analyses were incrementally adjusted according to different confounding factors. Model 1 was adjusted for factors age, Model 2 was adjusted according to age and sex and Model 3 was

adjusted to age, sex, occupation, marital status, household income, educational attainment, smoking status and drinking habits. Those who reported "slow" as their WS were the reference group and Data were presented as odds ratios (OR) and their 95% CIs. In age-specific and additional analysis, we analyzed according to age, sex, occupation, marital status, household income, educational attainment, smoking status and drinking habits, green tea, coffee, chocolate consumption, BMI, sleep duration and LBP.

# 3. Results

Table 1. shows the characteristics of participants by sex. A total of 2,555 (1,339 women, 1,216 men) participants aged 20-79 ( $49.8 \pm 15.8$ ) years of age were eligible for analyses.

30.8 % of participants were 39 and younger and 22.6% were over the age of 65. Almost half of participants (45.7%) were university educated and were from middle socioeconomic status strata (2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen). Prevalence of current smoking was 20.9% for men and 9% for women. The characteristics of the participants by gender and by each disease are shown in the table (Table 2–5). The mean age of participants in the walking pace category was  $49.2 \pm 16.0$ ,  $50.8 \pm 15.4$ , and  $51.9 \pm 16.3$  for women and  $51.9 \pm 16.6$ ,  $48.8 \pm 15.6$ , and  $47.5 \pm 15.4$  for men in the slow, average, and fast pace categories, respectively (Table 6).

	Total	Women	Men
	(n = 2.555)	(n = 1, 339)	(n = 1.216)
$A_{ga}(y) = m_{aan} \pm SD$	(1 - 2,333)	(n - 1,337)	(n - 1,210)
Age (y), mean $\pm$ SD	$49.0 \pm 13.0$	$50.0 \pm 15.0$	$\frac{46.6 \pm 13.6}{170.1 \pm 6.2}$
$\frac{\text{Height (cm), mean \pm SD}}{\text{Wind (cm) + SD}}$	$103.3 \pm 8.8$	$137.0 \pm 3.0$	$\frac{1}{0.1 \pm 0.2}$
Weight (kg), mean $\pm$ SD	<u>59.1±13.0</u>	52.1 ± 9.0	<u>66.89 (±12.22)</u>
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> ), mean ± SD	$22.1 \pm 3.8$	$21.1 \pm 3.5$	$23.1 \pm 3.9$
Smoking, n (%)			
Non-smoker	1,817 (71.1)	1,122 (83.8)	695 (57.2)
Previous smoker	386 (15.1)	119 (8.9)	267 (22.0)
Smoker	352 (13.8)	98 (7.3)	254 0.9%)
Drinking, n (%)			
Rarely drink	1,199 (46.9)	744 (55.6)	455 (37.4)
Former drinker	64 (2.5)	32 (2.4)	32(2.6)
1 to 3 day a month	308 (12.1)	173 (12.9)	135 (11.1)
1 to 2 days a week	318 (12.4)	146 (10.9)	172 (14.1)
3 to 4 days a week	165 (6.5)	67 (5.0%)	98 (8.1)
5 to 6 days a week	162 (6.3)	59 (4.4%)	103 (8.5)
Every day	339 (13 3)	118 (8.8%)	221 (18.2)
Occupation $n$ (%)			581 (47.8)
Company amployee or	897 (35 1)	316 (23.6)	114 (9 4)
officer	150 (5 9)	36 (2 7)	40(33)
Solf amployed	150 (5.9) 85 (2.2)	30(2.7)	50(4.0)
Drofossional ich	85(3.3)	43(3.4)	39(4.9)
Froiessional job	78 (3.1)	19(1.4)	23(1.9)
Civil servant	44 (1.7	21(1.0)	4(0.5)
Student	452 (17.7)	448 (33.5)	103 (8.5)
Housewife or Househusband	389 (15.2)	286 (21.4)	259 (21.3)
Part-time job	400 (15.7)	141 (10.5)	33 (2.7)
Unemployed or retired	60 (2.3)	27 (2.0)	
Other			
Marital status, <i>n</i> (%)			
Unmarried	1,046 (40.9)	462 (34.5)	584 (48.0)
Married	1,456 (57.0)	843 (63)	613 (50.4)
Other	53 (2.1)	34 (2.5)	19 (1.6)
House income, $n$ (%)			
Under 3 000 000 ven	601 (23.5)	324 (24.2)	277 (22.8)
2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen	728 (28.5)	371 (27.7)	357 (29.4)
5 00 000 to 7 000 000 yer	531 (20.8)	277 (20.7)	254 (20.9)
7 000 000 to 10 000 000 yen	416 (16.3)	213 (15.9)	203 (16.7)
10 000 000 to 15 000 000 yer	197 (7.7)	111 (8.3)	86 (7.1)
$\Omega_{\text{var}}$ 15 000 to 15,000,000 yell	82 (3.2)	43 (3.2)	39 (3.2)
0.00000000000000000000000000000000000			
Education, $n$ (70)	126 (5.2)	20 (2.2)	106 (9.7)
	130(3.3)	50(2.2)	100(8.7)
	110/(43.7) 200 (12.1)	470 (33.3)	(30.8)
Junior college or technical	509(12.1)	2/1(20.2)	38 (3.1) 04 (7.7)
V ocational school	243 (9.5)	149 (11.1)	94 (7.7)
High school	630 (24.7)	384 (28.7)	246 (20.2)
Junior high school	61 (2.4)	25 (1.9)	36 (3.0)
Other	9 (0.4)	4 (0.3)	5 (0.4)
Walking speed, n (%)			
Slow	481 (18.8)	297 (22.2)	184(15.1)
Average	1184 (46.3)	634 (47.3)	550 (45.2)
Fast	890 (34.8)	408 (30.5)	482 (39.6)
Sleep, n (%)			
Less than 4 hours	42 (1.6)	21 (1.6)	21 (1.7)
4-5 hours	251 (9.8)	130 (9.7)	121 (10.0)
5-6 hours	699 (27.4)	383 (28.6)	316 (26.0)
6-7 hours	935 (36.6)	480 (35.8)	455 (37.4)
7-8 hours	471 (18.4)	248 (18.5)	223 (18.3)
More than 8 hours	157 (6.1)	77 (5.8)	80 (6.6)
Low back nain. n (%)	X /	~ /	X /
<b></b> , <b></b> (, •)			

## Table 1. Characteristics of participants according to sex.

some pain	789 (30.9)	414 (30.9)	375 (30.8)	
almost no pain	990 (38.7)	525 (39.2)	465 (38.2)	
no pain	776 (30.4)	400 (29.9)	376 (30.9)	
Age group, $n$ (%)				
39 and under	787 (30.8)	380 (28.4)	407 (33.5)	
40 to 49	520 (20.4)	271 (20.2)	249 (20.5)	
50 to 64	671 (26.3)	352 (26.3)	319 (26.2)	
65 and over	577 (22.6)	336 (25.1)	241 (19.8)	
Green tea, n (%)				
Rarely	597 (23.4)	320 (23.9)	277 (22.8)	
1-3 day a month	360 (14.1)	198 (14.8)	162 (13.3)	
1-2 days a week	330 (12.9)	164 (12.2)	166 (13.7)	
3-4 days a week	272 (10.6)	130 (9.7)	142 (11.7)	
5-6 days a week	174 (6.8)	88 (6.6)	86 (7.1)	
Almost every day	822 (32.2)	439 (32.8)	383 (31.5)	
Coffee, n (%)	. ,	<u>,</u>	\$ <i>2</i>	
Rarely	486 (19.0)	252 (18.8)	234 (19.2)	
1-3 day a month	148 (5.8)	87 (6.5)	61 (5.0)	
1-2 days a week	183 (7.2)	88 (6.6)	95 (7.8)	
3-4 days a week	157 (6.1)	66 (4.9)	91 (7.5)	
5-6 days a week	199 (7.8)	93 (6.9)	106 (8.7)	
Almost every day	1382 (54.1)	753 (56.2)	629 (51.7)	
Chocolate, n (%)				
Rarely	548 (21.4)	233 (17.4)	315 (25.9)	
1-3 day a month	673 (26.3)	308 (23.0)	365 (30.0)	
1-2 days a week	649 (25.4)	345 (25.8)	304 (25.0)	
3-4 days a week	317 (12.4)	202 (15.1)	115 (9.5)	
5-6 days a week	132 (5.2)	89 (6.6)	43 (3.5)	
Almost every day	236 (9.2)	162 (12.1)	74 (6.1)	
BMI categories				
Underweight <18.5	360 (14.3)	263 (19.9)	97 (8.2)	
Normal 18.5-22.9	1332 (53.1)	776 (58.7)	556 (46.8)	
Overweight 23-24.9	366 (14.4)	134 (10.1)	232 (19.5)	
Obese $\geq 25$	451 (18.0)	149 (11.3)	302 (25.4)	

SD: standard deviation, BMI: body mass index

Table 2.	Characteristics	of study par	rticipants a	ccording to	cardiometabolic	disease status	s and

sex.					
	1	Women	-	Men	
	With CMD	Without CMD	With CMD	Without CMD	
<u>n</u>	286	1053	325	891	
Age (y), mean ± SD	$62.9 \pm 11.6$	$47.5 \pm 15.2$	$60.4 \pm 12.3$	$44.5 \pm 14.7$	
Height (cm), mean ± SD	$155.8 \pm 5.8$	$157.4 \pm 5.4$	$169.1 \pm 6.4$	$170.5 \pm 6.1$	
Weight (kg), mean ± SD	$54.3\pm10.1$	$51.5\pm8.6$	$70.1 \pm 12.5$	$65.7 \pm 11.9$	
BMI (kg/m2), mean ± SD,	$22.3\pm3.8$	$20.8\pm3.3$	$24.5\pm3.8$	$22.6\pm3.8$	
Smoking, n (%)					
Non-smoker	21 (21.4)	77 (78.6)	68 (26.8)	186 (73.2)	
Previous smoker	40 (33.6)	79 (66.4)	113 (42.3)	154 (57.7)	
Smoker	225 (20.1)	897 (79.9)	144 (20.7)	551 (79.3)	
Drinking, n (%)					
Rarely drink	162 (21.8)	582 (78.2)	91 (20.0)	364 (80.0)	
Former drinker	6 (18.8)	26 (81.3)	8 (25.0)	24 (75.0)	
1-3 day a month	32 (18.5)	141 (81.5)	36 (26.7)	99 (73.3)	
1-2 days a week	24 (16.4)	122 (83.6)	44 (25.6)	128 (74.4)	
3-4 days a week	14 (20.9)	53 (79.1)	30 (30.6)	68 (69.4)	
5-6 days a week	18 (30.5)	41 (69.5)	35 (34.0)	68 (66.0)	
<u>Every day</u>	30 (25.4)	88 (74.6)	81 (36.7)	140 (63.3)	
Occupation, n (%)			100 (01 0)		
Company employee or officer	37 (11.7)	279 (88.3)	123 (21.2)	458 (78.8)	
Self-employed	8 (22.2)	28 (77.8)	24 (21.1)	90 (78.9)	
Professional job	10(22.2)	35 (77.8)	14 (35.0)	26 (65.0)	
Civil servant	3 (15.8)	16(84.2)	1/(28.8)	42(/1.2)	
Student	0(0.0)	21(100.0) 21((70.5))	2(8.7)	21 (91.3)	
Housewhe or Housenusband Dout time ich	132(29.3)	310(70.3) 224(91.9)	4(100.0)	0(0.0)	
Fart-time job Unomployed on notined	32(18.2)	234 (01.0)	20(27.2) 102(20.4)	157 (60.6)	
Other	40(20.4)	101(71.0) 22(85.2)	102(39.4) 11(33.3)	137(00.0) 22(667)	
Marital status n (%)	4 (14.0)	23 (83.2)	11 (55.5)	22 (00.7)	
Unmarried $n$ (%)	57 (12 3)	405 (87 7)	78 (13 49	506 (86 6)	
Married	217(257)	626 (74 3)	241 (39 3)	372 (60 7)	
Other	12(353)	22 (64 7)	6 (31.6)	13(684)	
House income, n (%)	12 (33.3)	22 (0 )	0 (0110)	15 (00.1)	
Under 3.000.000 ven	76 (23.5)	248 (76.5)	64 (23.1)	213 (76.9)	
2.000.000 to 5.000.000 ven	92 (24.8)	279 (75.2)	101 (28.3)	256 (71.7)	
5,00,000 to 7,000,000 ven	53 (19.1)	224 (80.9)	77 (30.3)	177 (69.7)	
7,000,000 to 10,000,000 ven	35 (16.4)	178 (83.6)	47 (23.2)	156 (76.8)	
10,000,000 to 15,000,000 yen	23 (20.7)	88 (79.3)	31 (36.0)	55 (64.0)	
Over 15,000,000 yen	7 (16.3)	36 (83.7)	5 (12.8)	34 (87.2)	
Education, n (%)					
Graduate School	5 (16.7)	25 (83.3)	24 (22.6)	82 (77.4)	
University	84 (17.6)	392 (82.4)	200 (28.9)	491 (71.1)	
Junior college or technical	61 (22.5)	210 (77.5)	13 (34.2)	25 (65.8)	
Vocational school	25 (16.8)	124 (83.2)	20 (21.3)	74 (78.7)	
High school	106 (27.6)	278 (72.4)	62 (25.2)	184 (74.8)	
Junior high school	5 (20.0)	20 (80.0)	5 (13.9)	31 (86.1)	
Other	0 (0.0)	4 (100.0)	1 (20.0)	4 (80.0)	
Walking speed, n (%)		000 (55.1)		100 (50 5)	
Slow	68 (22.9)	229 (77.1)	/6 (41.3)	108 (58.7)	
Average	135 (21.3)	499 (78.7)	144 (26.2)	406 (73.8)	
rast	83 (20.3)	325 (19.1)	105 (21.8)	3//(/8.2)	
Sieep, n (%)	4 (10.0)	17(910)	5 (22 0)	16(762)	
Less man 4 nours	4 (19.0) 22 (24.6)	1/(01.0)	3(23.8) 21(25.6)	10(70.2)	
4-3 HOURS 5 6 hours	52(24.0)	70 (73.4) 200 (78.1)	51(23.0) 02(20.1)	90(74.4)	
J-O HOURS 6 7 hours	04 (21.9) 105 (21.0)	277 (78.1) 275 (78.1)	92 (29.1) 121 (26.6)	224(70.9)	
0-/ 110018 7 8 hours	103 (21.9)	$\frac{3}{3} (10.1)$	121(20.0)	334 (73.4) 164 (73.5)	
7-0 Hours More than 8 hours	12 (15.6)	199(00.2) 65(84.4)	17 (21.3)	63(788)	
THULL THAT O HOULS	12(10.0)	UJ (UT.T)	1/(41.J)	0.010.01	

Low back pain, n (%)				
some pain	102 (24.6)	312 (75.4)	312 (75.4)	242 (64.5)
almost no pain	119 (22.7)	406 (77.3)	406 (77.3)	348 (74.8)
no pain	65 (16.3)	335 (83.8)	335 (83.8)	301 (80.1)
Age group, n (%)				
<b>39 and under</b>	16 (4.2)	364 (95.8)	23 (5.7)	384 (94.3)
40-49	24 (8.9)	247 (91.1)	38 (15.3)	211 (84.7)
50-64	97 (27.6)	255 (72.4)	125 (39.2)	194 (60.8)
65 and over	149 (44.3)	187 (55.7)	139 (57.7)	102 (42.3)
Green tea, n (%)				
Rarely	45 (15.7)	275 (26.1)	48 (14.8)	229 (25.7)
1-3 day a month	37 (12.9)	161 (15.39	41 (12.6)	121 (13.6)
1-2 days a week	30 (10.5)	134 (12.7)	37 (11.4)	129 (14.4)
3-4 days a week	29 (10.1)	101 (9.6)	40 (12.3)	102 (11.4)
5-6 days a week	26 (9.1)	62 (5.9)	25 (7.7)	61 (6.8)
Almost every day	119 (41.6)	320 (30.4)	134 (41.2)	249 (27.9)
Coffee, n (%)				
Rarely	27 (9.4)	225 (21.4)	38 (11.7)	196 (22.0)
1-3 day a month	14 (4.9)	73 (6.9)	13 (4.0)	48 (5.4)
1-2 days a week	17 (5.9)	71 (6.7)	21 (6.5)	74 (8.3)
3-4 days a week	8 (2.8)	58 (5.5)	25 (7.7)	66 (7.4)
5-6 days a week	28 (9.8)	65 (6.2)	30 (9.2)	76 (8.5)
Almost every day	192 (67.1)	561 (53.3)	198 (60.9)	431 (48.4)
Chocolate, n (%)				
Rarely	55 (19.2)	178 (16.9)	80 (24.6)	235 (26.4)
1-3 day a month	78 (27.3)	230 (21.8)	100 (30.8)	265 (29.7)
1-2 days a week	86 (30.1)	259 (24.6)	77 (23.7)	227 (25.5)
3-4 days a week	27 (9.4)	175 (16.6)	30 (9.2)	85 (9.5)
5-6 days a week	10 (3.5)	79 (7.5)	13 (4.0)	30 (3.4)
Almost every day	30 (10.5)	132 (12.5)	25 (7.7)	49 (5.5)
BMI categories, n (%)				
Underweight <18.5	33 (11.7)	230 (22.1)	9 (2.9)	88 (10.1)
Normal 18.5-22.9	142 (50.5)	634 (60.9)	108 (34.3)	448 (51.4)
Overweight 23-24.9	51 (18.1)	83 (8.0)	80 (25.4)	152 (17.4)
Obese ≥ 25	55 (19.6)	94(9.0)	118 (37.5)	184 (21.1)

CMD: cardio metabolic disease, SD: standard deviation, BMI: body mass index

	Wo	men	Men		
	With	Without	With	Without	
	hypertension	hypertension	hypertension	hypertension	
n	153	1 186	224	<u>992</u>	
$\frac{1}{Age(y)}$ mean + SD	$\frac{133}{655+94}$	$\frac{1,100}{48.9 + 15.5}$	61.42 + 12.1	$\frac{352}{459+151}$	
$\frac{1 \text{ Height (cm) mean } + \text{ SD}}{1 \text{ Height (cm) mean } + \text{ SD}}$	$\frac{05.5 \pm 9.1}{155.6 \pm 5.6}$	1572 + 55	$169.1 \pm 6.2$	$\frac{13.9 \pm 15.1}{170.3 \pm 6.2}$	
Weight (kg) mean + SD	$\frac{155.0 \pm 5.0}{55.1 \pm 10.5}$	$\frac{137.2 \pm 3.3}{51.7 \pm 8.7}$	71.3 + 13	$\frac{170.5 \pm 0.2}{65.9 \pm 11.8}$	
$\frac{(kg/m^2)}{RMI} = SD$	$22.6 \pm 3.9$	$\frac{31.7 \pm 0.7}{20.9 \pm 3.4}$	$71.5 \pm 15$ $24.8 \pm 3.9$	$\frac{03.9 \pm 11.0}{22.7 \pm 3.8}$	
$\frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}$	$22.0 \pm 5.7$	20.7 ± 3.4	$24.0 \pm 5.9$	22.7 ± 5.0	
Smoking, if (70) Smoker	10(102)	88 (89 8)	48 (18 9)	206 (81.1)	
Former smoker	10(10.2) 21(17.6)	98(824)	40(10.9)	182(68.2)	
Non-smoker	122(10.9)	1000 (89 1)	91 (13.1)	604 (86 9)	
Drinking n (%)	122 (10.9)	1000 (0).1)	91 (15.1)	004 (00.5)	
Barely drink	663 (89 1)	81 (10.9)	56 (12 3)	399 (87 7)	
Former drinker	28 (87 5)	4(12.5)	50(12.5) 5(15.6)	27(84.4)	
1_3 day a month	28 (87.5)	+(12.3) 16(0.2)	21(15.6)	27(64.4) 114(844)	
1-5 days a wook	137(90.)8 133(01.1)	10(9.2) 13(8.0)	21(15.0) 26(15.1)	114(04.4) 146(84.0)	
1-2 days a week	<b>5</b> 8 (86 6)	13(0.9)	20(13.1) 22(22.5)	75(765)	
5-4 days a week	30(00.0)	9(13.4)	23(23.3)	73(70.3)	
5-0 uays a week	40(81.4)	11(18.0) 10(16.1)	29(28.2)	74(71.0)	
Every day	99 (83.9)	19 (10.1)	04 (29.0)	137 (71.0)	
Chasalata $\mathbf{n}(0/\mathbf{)}$					
Chocolate, ff (%)	25(150)	109 (95 0)	54 (17 1)	261(82.0)	
Rarciy	33(13.0)	190(03.0)	34(17.1)	201(62.9) 201(70.7)	
1-3 days a month	47 (13.3)	201(84.7)	74(20.5)	291(79.7)	
1-2 days a week	42(12.2)	303(87.8)	50(10.4)	254 (85.0)	
5-4 days a week	10(5.0)	192(95.0)	20(17.4)	95 (82.0)	
5-6 days a week	4 (4.5)	85 (95.5)	9 (20.9)	34 (79.1) 57 (77.0)	
Almost every day	15 (9.3)	147 (90.7)	17 (23.0)	57 (77.0)	
Coffee, n (%)	10 (4.0)	242(0(0))	25(10.7)	200 (00 2)	
Rarely drink	10 (4.0)	242 (96.0)	25(10.7)	209 (89.3)	
1-3 day a month	/ (8.0)	80 (92.0)	8 (13.1)	55 (86.9)	
1-2 days a week	10(11.4)	/8 (88.6)	14 (14./)	81 (85.3)	
3-4 days a week	3(4.5)	63 (95.5)	16(1/.6)	/5 (82.4)	
5-6 days a week	16(1/.2)	//(82.8)	23(21.7)	83 (78.3)	
Almost every day	107 (14.2)	646 (85.8)	138 (21.9)	491 (78.1)	
Green tea, n (%)	25 (7.0)	205 (02.2)	22(11.0)	244 (00.1)	
Rarely drink	25 (7.8)	295 (92.2)	33 (11.9)	244 (88.1)	
1-3 day a month	15 (7.6)	183 (92.4)	2/(16./)	135 (83.3)	
1-2 days a week	19 (11.6)	145 (88.4)	24 (14.5)	142 (85.5)	
3-4 days a week	11 (8.5)	119 (91.5)	28 (19.7)	114 (80.3)	
5-6 days a week	15 (17.0)	73 (83.0)	18 (20.9)	68 (79.1)	
Almost every day	68 (15.5)	3/1 (84.5)	94 (24.5)	289 (75.5)	
Walking speed, n (%)	25 (11.0)			104 (67.4)	
Slow	35 (11.8) 70 (11.0)	262 (88.2)	60 (32.6)	124 (67.4)	
Average	70 (11.0)	564 (89.0)	101(18.4)	449 (81.6)	
Fast	48 (11.8)	360 (88.2)	63 (13.1)	419 (86.9)	
Occupation, n (%)	$\mathbf{a}$	20((02.7)	<b>7</b> 0 (1 <b>2 1</b> )		
Company employee or	20 (6.3)	296 (93.7)	78 (13.4)	503 (86.6)	
officer	6(16./)	30 (83.3)	18 (15.8)	96 (84.2)	
Self-employed	2 (4.4)	43(95.6)	12 (30.0)	28 (70.0)	
Professional job	1 (5.3)	18 (94.7)	14 (23.7)	45 (76.3)	
Civil servant	0 (0.0)	21 (100.0)	2 (8.7)	21 (91.3)	
Student	/9 (17.6)	369 (82.4) 262 (81.6)	5 (75.0) 10 (18.4)	1 (25.0)	
Housewite or Househusband	24 (8.4)	262 (91.6)	19 (18.4)	84 (81.6)	
Part-time job	20 (14.2)	121 (85.8)	/0 (2/.0)	189 (73.0)	
Unemployed or retired	1 (3.7)	26 (96.3)	8 (24.2)	25 (75.8)	
Other					
Marital status, n (%)			<b>5</b> 0 (0.2)		
Unmarried, n (%)	26 (5.6)	436 (94.4)	58 (9.9)	526 (90.1)	
Married	120 (14.2)	723 (85.8)	162 (26.4)	451 (73.6)	

# Table 3. Characteristics of participants according to hypertension status and sex.

Other	7 (20.6)	27 (79.4)	4 (21.1)	15 (78.9)
House income, n (%)				
Under 3,000,000 yen	42 (13.0)	282 (87.0)	43 (15.5)	234 (84.5)
2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen	56 (15.1)	315 (84.9)	72 (20.2)	285 (79.8)
5,00,000 to 7,000,000 yen	27 (9.7)	250 (90.3)	53 (20.9)	201 (79.1)
7,000,000 to 10,000,000 yen	12 (5.6)	201 (94.4)	34 (16.7)	169 (83.3)
10,000,000 to 15,000,000 yen	10 (9.0)	101 (91.0)	19 (22.1)	67 (77.9)
Over 15,000,000 yen	6 (14.0)	37 (86.0)	3 (7.7)	36 (92.3)
Education, n (%)				
Graduate School	2 (6.7)	28 (93.3)	14 (13.2)	92 (86.8)
University	42 (8.8)	434 (91.2)	138 (20.0)	553 (80.0)
Junior college or technical	33 (12.2)	238 (87.8)	10 (26.3)	28 (73.7)
Vocational school	12 (8.1)	137 (91.9)	16 (17.0)	78 (83.0)
High school	60 (15.6)	324 (84.4)	42 (17.1)	204 (82.9)
Junior high school	4 (16.0)	21 (84.0)	4 (11.1)	32 (88.9)
Other	0 (0.0)	4 (100.0)	0 (0.0)	5 (100.0)
Age group, n (%)				
<b>39 and under</b>	1(0.3)	379 (99.7)	13 (3.2)	394 (96.8)
40-49	10 (3.7)	261 (96.3)	24 (9.6)	225 (90.4)
50-64	50 (14.2)	302 (85.8)	85 (26.6)	234 (73.4)
65 and over	92 (27.4)	244 (72.6)	102 (42.3)	139 (57.7)
Sleep, n (%)				
Less than 4 hours	4 (19.0)	17 (81.0)	3 (14.3)	18 (85.7)
4-5 hours	17 (13.1)	113 (86.9)	21 (17.4)	100 (82.6)
5-6 hours	39 (10.2)	344 (89.8)	59 (18.7)	257 (81.3)
6-7 hours	56 (11.7)	424 (88.3)	83 (18.2)	372 (81.8)
7-8 hours	29 (11.7)	219 (88.3)	46 (20.6)	177 (79.4)
More than 8 hours	8 (10.4)	69 (89.6)	12 (15.0)	68 (85.0)

SD: standard deviation, BMI: body mass index
	Women		Men		
	With T2DM	Without T2DM	With T2DM	Without T2DM	
 n	49	1290	94	1122	
Age (v), mean $\pm$ SD	$59.6 \pm 14.2$	$50.5 \pm 15.8$	$61 \pm 10.9$	$47.7 \pm 15.6$	
$\frac{1 \text{ Height (cm) mean } - \text{ SD}}{\text{Height (cm) mean } + \text{ SD}}$	$\frac{1558+61}{1558}$	$\frac{36.5 \pm 15.6}{157.1 \pm 5.5}$	169.3 + 5.8	$170.2 \pm 6.2$	
$\frac{1100}{\text{Weight (kg) mean + SD}}$	$\frac{193.0 \pm 0.1}{58.3 \pm 10}$	$\frac{137.1 \pm 3.5}{51.8 \pm 8.9}$	$68.6 \pm 11.3$	$\frac{170.2 \pm 0.2}{66.7 \pm 12.3}$	
$\frac{\text{Weight (kg), mean + 5D}}{\text{RML (kg/m2), mean + 5D}}$	$\frac{36.5 \pm 10}{24 \pm 3.6}$	$\frac{51.0 \pm 0.7}{21 \pm 2.4}$	$\frac{00.0 \pm 11.5}{23.0 \pm 3.6}$	$00.7 \pm 12.5$	
$\frac{\text{DWH}, (\text{Kg/m}), \text{mean} \pm \text{SD}}{\text{Smolving } n (9/)}$	$24 \pm 3.0$	21 ± 3.4	23.9 ± 3.0	25 ± 5.9	
Smoking, II (%)	<b>E</b> ( <b>E</b> 1)	02(040)	2((10.2))	220(00,0)	
Smoker Easter an an alast	3(3.1)	93 (94.9)	20(10.2) 27(10.1)	228 (89.8)	
Former smoker	11(9.2)	108 (90.8)	27(10.1)	240(89.9)	
Non-smoker	33 (2.9)	1089 (97.1)	41 (3.9)	034 (94.1)	
Drinking, n (%)	27(2)	717(0(4))	(7, 2)	422 (02 7)	
Karely drink	2/(3.6)	/1/(96.4)	33 (7.3)	422 (92.7)	
Former drinker	1(3.1)	31 (96.9)	4 (12.5)	28 (87.5)	
1-3 day a month	5 (2.9)	168 (97.1)	13 (9.6)	122 (90.4)	
1-2 days a week	4 (2.7)	142 (97.3)	11 (6.4)	161 (93.6)	
3-4 days a week	1 (1.5)	66 (98.5)	6 (6.1) 7 (6.0)	92 (93.9)	
5-6 days a week	4 (6.8)	55 (93.2)	7 (6.8)	96 (93.2)	
Every day	/ (5.9)	111 (94.1)	20 (9.0)	201 (91.0)	
Chocolate, n (%)	10 (1 2)	<b>222</b> (0.5 <b>5</b> )	0.5 (5.0)	000 (00 1)	
Rarely	10 (4.3)	223 (95.7)	25 (7.9)	290 (92.1)	
1-3 day a month	12 (3.9)	296 (96.1)	26 (7.1)	339 (92.9)	
1-2 days a week	13 (3.8)	332 (96.2)	19 (6.3)	285 (93.8)	
3-4 days a week	5 (2.5)	197 (97.5)	11 (9.6)	104 (90.4)	
5-6 days a week	3 (3.4)	86 (96.6)	5 (11.6)	38 (88.4)	
Almost every day	6 (3.7)	156 (96.3)	8 (10.8)	66 (89.2)	
Coffee, n (%)					
Rarely drink	0 (0.0)	252 (100.0)	10 (4.3)	224 (95.7)	
1-3 day a month	3 (3.4)	84 (96.6)	3 (4.9)	58 (95.1)	
1-2 days a week	4 (4.5)	84 (95.5)	6 (6.3)	89 (93.7)	
3-4 days a week	1 (1.5)	65 (98.5)	8 (8.8)	83 (91.2)	
5-6 days a week	6 (6.5)	87 (93.5)	6 (5.7)	100 (94.3)	
Almost every day	35 (4.6)	718 (95.4)	61 (9.7)	568 (90.3)	
Green tea, n (%)					
Rarely drink	6 (1.9)	314 (98.1)	14 (5.1)	263 (94.9)	
1-3 day a month	4 (2.0)	194 (98.0)	16 (9.9)	146 (90.1)	
1-2 days a week	6 (3.7)	158 (96.3)	9 (5.4)	157 (94.6)	
3-4 days a week	7 (5.4)	123 (94.6)	8 (5.6)	134 (94.4)	
5-6 days a week	5 (5.7)	83 (94.3)	5 (5.8)	81 (94.2)	
Almost every day	21 (4.8)	418 (95.2)	42 (11.0)	341 (89.0)	
Walking speed, n (%)					
Slow	18 (6.1)	279 (93.9)	22 (12.0)	162 (88.0)	
Average	22 (3.5)	612 (96.5)	42 (7.6)	508 (92.4)	
Fast	9 (2.2)	399 (97.8)	30 (6.2)	452 (93.8)	
Occupation, n (%)					
Company employee or	4 (1.3)	312 (98.7)	36 (6.2)	545 (93.8)	
officer		/	- /		
Self-employed	1 (2.8)	35 (97.2)	3 (2.6)	111 (97.4)	
Professional job	2 (4.4)	43 (95.6)	1 (2.5)	39 (97.5)	
Civil servant	0 (0.0)	19 (100.0)	4 (6.8)	55 (93.2)	
Student	0(0.0)	21 (100.0)	0(0.0)	23 (100.0)	
Housewife or	23 (5.1)	425 (94.9)	2 (50.0)	2 (50.0)	
Househusband	9 (3.1)	277 (96.9)	4 (3.9)	99 (96.1)	
Part-time job	9 (6.4)	132 (93.6)	38 (14.7)	221 (85.3)	
Unemployed or retired	1 (3.7)	26 (96.3)	6 (18.2)	27 (81.8)	
Other					
Marital status, n (%)					
Unmarried	8 (1.7)	454 (98.3)	27 (4.6)	557 (95.4)	
Married	40 (4.7)	803 (95.3)	65 (10.6)	548 (89.4)	
Other	1 (2.9)	33 (97.1)	2 (10.5)	17 (89.5)	

Table 4. Characteristics of participants	s according to type 2	diabetes status and sex.
--	-----------------------	--------------------------

House income, n (%)				
Under 3,000,000 yen	11 (3.4)	313 (96.6)	21 (7.6)	256 (92.4)
2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen	12 (3.2)	359 (96.8)	36 (10.1)	321 (89.9)
5,00,000 to 7,000,000 yen	12 (4.3)	265 (95.7)	19 (7.5)	235 (92.5)
7,000,000 to 10,000,000 yen	10 (4.7)	203 (95.3)	10 (4.9)	193 (95.1)
10,000,000 to 15,000,000	4 (3.6)	107 (96.4)	7 (8.1)	79 (91.9)
yen	0 (0.0)	43 (100.0)	1 (2.6)	38 (97.4)
Over 15,000,000 yen				
Education, n (%)				
Graduate School	0 (0.0)	30 (100.0)	6 (5.7)	100 (94.3)
University	12 (2.5)	464 (97.5)	53 (7.7)	638 (92.3)
Junior college or technical	10 (3.7)	261 (96.3)	6 (15.8)	32 (84.2)
Vocational school	7 (4.7)	142 (95.3)	5 (5.3)	89 (94.7)
High school	18 (4.7)	366 (95.3)	21 (8.5)	225 (91.5)
Junior high school	2 (8.0)	23 (92.0)	2 (5.6)	34 (94.4)
Other	0 (0.0)	4 (100.0)	1 (20.0)	4 (80.0)
Age group				
<b>39 and under</b>	7(1.8)	373 (98.2)	7 (1.7)	400 (98.3)
40-49	7 (2.6)	264 (97.4)	7 (2.8)	242 (97.2)
50-64	12 (3.4)	340 (96.6)	43 (13.5)	276 (86.5)
65 and over	23 (6.8)	313 (93.2)	37 (15.4)	204 (84.6)
Sleep, n (%)				
Less than 4 hours	1 (4.8)	20 (95.2)	2 (9.5)	19 (90.5)
4-5 hours	9 (6.9)	121 (93.1)	14 (11.6)	107 (88.4)
5-6 hours	17 (4.4)	366 (95.6)	25 (7.9)	291 (92.1)
6-7 hours	14 (2.9)	466 (97.1)	34 (7.5)	421 (92.5)
7-8 hours	4 (1.6)	244 (98.4)	14 (6.3)	209 (93.7)
More than 8 hours	4 (5.2)	73 (94.8)	5 (6.3)	75 (93.8)

T2DM: type 2 diabetes, SD: standard deviation, BMI: body mass index

	Women		Men		
	With	Without	With	Without	
	dvslipidemia	dvslipidemia	dvslipidemia	dvslipidemia	
n	149	1190	114	1102	
$\frac{1}{Age_{1}(y)}$ , mean $\pm$ SD	$62.5 \pm 11.5$	49.3 + 15.7	$60.2 \pm 13$	47.6 + 15.5	
Height (cm), mean $\pm$ SD	$156.1 \pm 5.8$	$157.2 \pm 5.5$	$168.2 \pm 6.7$	$170.3 \pm 6.1$	
$\frac{1100 \text{ gm}(\text{em}), \text{ mean} = 5D}{\text{Weight (kg), mean} \pm \text{SD}}$	$\frac{130.1 \pm 3.0}{53.7 \pm 9.8}$	$\frac{107.2 \pm 0.0}{51.9 \pm 8.9}$	$70.2 \pm 0.7$ 70.2 + 11.9	$\frac{1}{665+122}$	
$\frac{1}{1} \frac{1}{1} \frac{1}$	$\frac{22+36}{22+36}$	$\frac{21.5 - 0.5}{21 + 3.4}$	$\frac{76.2 - 11.5}{24.8 + 3.3}$	$\frac{22.9 + 3.9}{22.9 + 3.9}$	
$\frac{1}{1} \frac{1}{1} \frac{1}$	22 - 5.0	21 - 5.1	2110 - 515	22.) = 3.)	
Smoker	8 (8.2)	90 (91.8)	21 (8.3)	233 (91.7)	
Former smoker	22 (18.5)	97 (81.5)	37 (13.9)	230 (86.1)	
Non-smoker	119 (10.6)	1003 (89.4)	56 (8.1)	639 (91.9)	
Drinking, n (%)		X/			
Rarely drink	88 (11.8)	656 (88.2)	31 (6.8)	424 (93.2)	
Former drinker	2 (6.3)	30 (93.8)	2 (6.3)	30 (93.8)	
1-3 day a month	18 (10.4)	155 (89.6)	14 (10.4)	121 (89.6)	
1-2 days a week	15 (10.3)	131 (89.7)	16 (9.3)	156 (90.7)	
3-4 days a week	6 (9.0)	61 (91.0)	13 (13.3)	85 (86.7)	
5-6 days a week	8 (13.6)	51 (86.4)	13 (12.6)	90 (87.4)	
Every day	12 (10.2)	106 (89.8)	25 (11.3)	196 (88.7)	
Chocolate, n (%)					
Rarely	22 (9.4)	211 (90.6)	22 (7.0)	293 (93.0)	
1-3 day a month	38 (12.3)	270 (87.7)	38 (10.4)	327 (89.6)	
1-2 days a week	49 (14.2)	296 (85.8)	27 (8.9)	277 (91.1)	
3-4 days a week	18 (8.9)	184 (91.1)	9 (7.8)	106 (92.2)	
5-6 days a week	5 (5.6)	84 (94.4)	7 (16.3)	36 (83.7)	
Almost every day	17(10.5)	145 (89.5)	11 (14.9)	63 (85.1)	
Coffee, n (%)	20(7.0)	222(02.1)	10(42)	224(05.7)	
Karely drink	20(7.9)	232 (92.1)	10(4.3) 8(12.1)	224(95.7)	
1-5 day a month	/ (8.0) 6 (6.8)	80 (92.0)	$\delta(13.1)$	55 (80.9) 88 (02.6)	
1-2 days a week	0(0.8)	62(93.2)	/ (/.4) 8 (8 8)	83 (01 2)	
5-6 days a week	4(0.1) 13(140)	80 (86 0)	0 (0.0) 0 (8 5)	03(91.2) 07(91.5)	
S-0 uays a week Almost every day	99(131)	654 (86 9)	7(0.3)	557 (88.6)	
Green tea n (%)	<i>))</i> (15.1)	004 (00.9)	/2 (11.4)	557 (00.0)	
Rarely drink	23 (7 2)	297 (92.8)	19 (6 9)	258 (93.1)	
1-3 day a month	23 (11.6)	175 (88.4)	13 (8.0)	149 (92.0)	
1-2 days a week	12 (7.3)	152 (92.7)	17 (10.2)	149 (89.8)	
3-4 days a week	19 (14.6)	111 (85.4)	16 (11.3)	126 (88.7)	
5-6 days a week	10 (11.4)	78 (88.6)	10 (11.6)	76 (88.4)	
Almost every day	62 (14.1)	377 (85.9)	39 (10.2)	344 (89.8)	
Walking speed, n (%)					
Slow	30 (10.1)	267 (89.9)	19 (10.3)	165 (89.7)	
Average	75 (11.8)	559 (88.2)	49 (8.9)	501 (91.1)	
Fast	44 (10.8)	364 (89.2)	46 (9.5)	436 (90.5)	
Occupation, n (%)					
Company employee or officer	20 (6.3)	296 (93.7)	41 (7.1)	540 (92.9)	
Self-employed	2 (5.6)	34 (94.4)	6 (5.3)	108 (94.7)	
Professional job	8 (17.8)	37 (82.2)	7 (17.5)	33 (82.5)	
Civil servant	3 (15.8)	16(84.2)	5 (8.5)	54 (91.5) 22 (05.7)	
Student Housewife og Housebasher 1	0(0.0) 64(142)	21(100.0) 284(857)	1(4.3) 1(25.0)	22 (93.7) 2 (75.0)	
Housewife of Housenusband Bort time job	04(14.3) 27(0.4)	384 (83.7) 250 (00.6)	1(23.0) 10(0.7)	3(73.0)	
i ai t-unic jou Unemployed or retired	21 (7.4) 23 (16 3)	237 (90.0) 118 (83 7)	30(7.7)	22 (20.2) 220 (84 0)	
Other	23(10.3) 2(7.4)	25 (92 6)	4(121)	220 (04.9)	
Marital status n (%)	2 (1·1)	25 (72.0)	1 (12.1)	27 (01.7)	
Unmarried	30 (6.5)	432 (93.5)	21 (3.6)	563 (96.4)	
Married	112 (13.3)	731 (86.7)	90 (14.7)	523 (85.3)	
Other	7 (20.6)	27 (79.4)	3 (15.8)	16 (84.2)	
House income, n (%)			/		

## Table 5. Characteristics of participants according to dyslipidemia status and sex.

Under 3,000,000 yen	39 (12.0)	285 (88.0)	21 (7.6)	256 (92.4)
2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen	45 (12.1)	326 (87.9)	35 (9.8)	322 (90.2)
5,00,000 to 7,000,000 yen	27 (9.7)	250 (90.3)	27 (10.6)	227 (89.4)
7,000,000 to 10,000,000 yen	24 (11.3)	189 (88.7)	19 (9.4)	184 (90.6)
10,000,000 to 15,000,000 yen	12 (10.8)	99 (89.2)	11 (12.8)	75 (87.2)
Over 15,000,000 yen	2 (4.7)	41 (95.3)	1 (2.6)	38 (97.4)
Education, n (%)	· · ·	· ·	· ·	
Graduate School	4 (13.3)	26 (86.7)	11 (10.4)	95 (89.6)
University	51 (10.7)	425 (89.3)	72 (10.4)	619 (89.6)
Junior college or technical	32 (11.8)	239 (88.2)	4 (10.59	34 (89.5)
Vocational school	9 (6.0)	140 (94.0)	4 (4.3)	90 (95.7)
High school	53 (13.8)	331 (86.2)	21 (8.5)	225 (91.5)
Junior high school	0 (0.0)	25 (100.0)	2 (5.6)	34 (94.4)
Other	0 (0.0)	4 (100.0)	0 (0.0)	5 (100.0)
Age group, n (%)				
<b>39 and under</b>	10 (2.6)	370 (97.4)	9 (2.2)	398 (97.8)
40-49	11 (4.1)	260 (95.9)	13 (5.2)	236 (94.8)
50-64	52 (14.8)	300 (85.2)	39 (12.2)	280 (87.8)
65 and over	76 (22.6)	260 (77.4)	53 (22.0)	188 (78.0)
Sleep, n (%)				
Less than 4 hours	1 (4.8)	20 (95.2)	0(0.0)	21 (100.0)
4-5 hours	11 (8.5)	119 (91.5)	10 (8.3)	111 (91.7)
5-6 hours	51 (13.3)	332 (86.7)	36 (11.4)	280 (88.6)
6-7 hours	61 (12.7)	419 (87.3)	45 (9.9)	410 (90.1)
7-8 hours	23 (9.3)	225 (90.7)	17 (7.6)	206 (92.4)
More than 8 hours	2 (2.6)	75 (97.4)	6 (7.5)	74 (92.5)

		Women			Men		
	(n - 1, 330)				(n = 1, 216)		
	01	(11 – 1,339)			(n - 1, 210)		
	Slow	Average	Fast	Slow	Average	Fast	
Age (y), mean ± SD	$49.2\pm16.0$	$50.8 \pm 15.4$	$51.9 \pm 16.3$	$51.9 \pm 16.6$	$48.8\pm15.6$	47.5 ± 15.4	
Height (cm), mean ± SD	$156.5\pm5.9$	$156.9\pm5.4$	$157.7\pm5.5$	$168.5\pm5.9$	$169.8\pm6.0$	$171.1 \pm 6.3$	
Weight (kg), mean ± SD	$53.5\pm10.9$	52.2 ± 8.9	$50.9\ \pm7.4$	$68.4 \pm 15.9$	66.7 ± 12	$66.5\pm10.8$	
BMI (kg/m2), mean ± SD	$21.8 \pm 4.1$	$21.2 \pm 3.5$	$20.5\pm2.7$	$24.0 \pm 5.3$	$23.1 \pm 3.8$	$22.7\pm3.4$	
Smoking, n (%)							
Smoker	26 (26.5)	37(37.8)	35 (35.7)	42 (16.5)	119 (46.9)	93 (36.6)	
Former smoker	27 (22.7)	55(46.2)	37 (31.1)	49 (18.4)	127 (47.6)	91 (34.1)	
Non-smoker	244 (21.7)	542(48.3)	336 (29.9)	93 (13.4)	304 (43.7)	298 (42.9)	
Drinking, n (%)							
Rarely drink	176 (23.7)	354 (47.6)	214 (28.8)	73 (16.0)	219 (48.1)	163 (35.8)	
Former drinker	7 (21.9	18 (56.3)	7 (21.9)	13 (40.6)	8 (25.0)	11 (34.4)	
1-3 day a month	36 (20.8)	83 (48.0)	54 (31.2)	16 (11.9)	68 (50.4)	51 (37.8)	
1-2 days a week	31 (21.2)	65 (44.5)	50 (34.2)	22 (12.8)	75 (43.6)	75 (43.6)	
3-4 days a week	16 (23.9)	30 (44.8)	21 (31.3)	9 (9.2)	35 (35.7)	54 (55.1)	
5-6 days a week	2 (20.3)	27 (45.8)	20 (33.9)	20 (19.49	38 (36.9)	45 (43.7)	
Every day	19 (16.1)	57 (48.3)	42 (35.6)	31 (14.0)	107 (48.4)	83 (37.6)	
Occupation, n (%)							
<b>Company employee or officer</b>	62 (19.6)	142 (44.9)	112 (35.4)	71 (12.2)	257 (44.29	253 (43.5)	
Self-employed	11 (30.6)	17 (47.2)	8 (22.2)	15 (13.2)	49 (43.09	50 (43.9)	
Professional job	9 (20.0)	20(44.4)	16 (35.6)	7 (17.5)	15 (37.59	18 (45.0)	
Civil servant	3(15.8)	7 (36.8)	9 (47 4)	3(51)	24(407)	32(542)	
Student	5(23.8)	2(95)	14(667)	1(250)	$\frac{2}{8}(34.8)$	14(60.9)	
Housewife or Househusband	96 (21.4)	2(9.5) 230(513)	122(27.2)	1(25.0) 1(25.0)	3(75)	0(0.0)	
Part_time ich	50(21.4) 65(22.7)	138(483)	83(290)	13(12.6)	45(437)	45(437)	
I art-time job Unomployed or retired	03(22.7)	64(454)	36(25.0)	15(12.0)	135(521)	+3(+3.7)	
Other	5(185)	14(51.9)	30(23.3)	7(21.2)	133(32.1) 14(42.4)	12(364)	
Marital status n (9/)	5 (18.5)	14 (31.9)	8 (29.0)	/ (21.2)	14 (42.4)	12 (30.4)	
$\frac{1}{1}$	110 (25 5)	205(44.4)	120 (20 1)	04(161)	266(155)	224 (28 4)	
Mauriad	110(23.3) 170(20.2)	203(44.4)	139(30.1)	94(10.1)	200(43.3)	224(30.4)	
Marrieu Othar	1/0(20.2)	412(40.9)	201(51.0)	1(5,2)	2/4(44.7)	230 (40.8)	
	9 (20.3)	17 (30.0)	8 (23.3)	1 (3.3)	10 (32.6)	8 (42.1)	
House income, n (%)	70(244)	140 (45 7)	07(20.0)	<b>51</b> (10 4)	120 (50.2	97(214)	
Under 3,000,000 yen	/9 (24.4)	148 (45.7)	97 (29.9)	51 (18.4)	139 (50.2	87 (31.4)	
2,000,000 to 5,000,000 yen	86 (23.2)	1/2 (46.4)	113(30.5)	60(16.8)	169(4/.3)	128 (35.9)	
5,00,000 to 7,000,000 yen	64 (23.1	134 (48.4)	79 (28.5) (0 (22.4)	40 (15.7)	113 844.5)	101 (39.8)	
7,000,000 to 10,000,000 yen	38 (17.8)	106 (49.8)	69 (32.4)	24 (11.8)	/5 (36.9)	104 (51.2)	
10,000,000 to 15,000,000 yen	24 (21.6)	55 (49.5)	32 (28.8)	8 (9.3)	40 (46.5)	38 (44.2)	
Over 15,000,000 yen	6 (14.0)	19 (44.2)	18 (41.9)	1 (2.6)	14 (35.9)	24 (61.5)	
Education, n (%)							
Graduate School	4 (13.3)	14 (46.7)	12 (40.0)	9 (8.5)	34 (32.1)	63 (69.4)	
University	94 (19.7)	225 (47.3)	157 (33.0)	103 (14.9)	298 (43.1)	290 (42.0)	
Junior college or technical	65 (24.0)	124 (45.8)	82 (30.3)	11 (28.9)	15 (39.5)	12 (31.6)	
Vocational school	36 (24.2)	63 (42.3)	50 (33.6)	10 (10.6)	53 (56.49	31 (33.0)	
High school	89 (23.2)	193 (50.3)	102 (26.6)	40 (16.3)	125 (50.8)	81 (32.9)	
Junior high school	9 (36.0)	13 (52.0)	3 (12.0)	9 (25.0)	24 (66.7)	3 (8.3)	
Other	0	2 (50.0)	2 (50.0)	2 (40.0)	1 (20.0)	2 (40.0)	
Sleep, n (%)						_	
Less than 4 hours	6 (28.6)	6 (49.2)	9 (42.9)	4 (19.0)	10 (47.6)	7 (33.3)	
4-5 hours	37 (28.59	64 (49.2)	29 (22.3)	23 (19.0)	50 (41.3)	48 (39.7)	

Table 6. Characteristics of study participants according to walking speed and sex.

5-6 hours	80 (20.9)	189 (49.3)	114 (29.8)	43 (13.6)	136 (43.0)	137 (43.4)
6-7 hours	104 (21.7)	222 (46.3)	154 (32.1)	61 (13.4)	218 (47.9)	176 (38.7)
7-8 hours	50 (20.2)	119 (48.0)	79 (31.9)	31 (13.9)	103 (46.2)	89 (39.9)
More than 8 hours	20 (26.0)	34 (44.2)	23 (29.9)	22 (27.5)	33 (41.3)	25 (31.3)
		~ /				
Low back pain, n (%)						
some pain	109 (26.3)	188 (45.4)	117 (28.3)	70 (18.7)	172 (45.9)	133 (35.5)
almost no pain	106 (20.2)	267 (50.9)	152 (29.0)	65 (14.0)	212 (45.6)	188 (40.4)
no pain	82 (20.5)	179 (44.8)	139 (34.8)	49 (13.0)	166 (44.1)	161 (42.8)
Age group, n (%)						
<b>39 and under</b>	103 (27.1)	167 (43.9)	110 (28.9)	53 (13.0)	176 (43.2)	178 (43.7)
40-49	58 (21.4)	137 (50.6)	76 (28.0)	36 (14.5)	116 (46.6)	97 (39.0)
50-64	69 (19.6)	182 (51.7)	101 (28.7)	40 (12.5)	157 (49.2)	122 (38.2)
65 and over	67 (19.9)	148 (44.0)	121 (36.0)	55 (22.8)	101 (41.9)	85 (35.3)
Green tea, n (%)						
Rarely	80 (26.9)	141 (22.2)	99 (24.3)	50 (27.2)	127 (23.1)	100 (20.7)
1-3 day a month	40 (13.5)	92 (14.5)	66 (16.2)	26 (14.1)	75 (13.6)	61 (12.7)
1-2 days a week	39 (13.1)	87 (13.7)	38 (9.3)	25 (13.6)	74 (13.5)	67 (13.9)
3-4 days a week	31 (10.4)	54 (8.5)	45 (11.0)	26 (14.1)	61 (11.1)	55 (11.4)
5-6 days a week	14 (4.7)	45 (7.1)	29 (7.1)	9 (4.9)	46 (8.4)	31 (6.4)
Almost every day	93 (31.3)	215 (33.9)	131 (32.1)	48 (26.1)	167 (30.4)	168 (32.9)
Coffee, n (%)						
Rarely	62 (20.9)	119 (18.8)	71 (17.4)	49 (26.6)	112 (20.4)	73 (15.1)
1-3 day a month	23 (7.7)	37 (5.8)	27 (6.6)	6 (3.3)	26 (4.7)	29 (6.0)
1-2 days a week	15 (5.1)	52 (8.2)	21 (5.1)	13 (7.1)	47 (8.5)	35 (7.3)
3-4 days a week	13 (4.4)	37 (5.8)	16 (3.9)	14 (7.6)	40 (7.3)	37 (7.7)
5-6 days a week	13 (4.4)	47 (7.4)	33 (8.1)	12 (6.5)	61 (11.1)	33 (6.8)
Almost every day	171 (57.6)	342 (53.9)	240 (58.8)	90 (48.9)	264 (48.0)	275 (57.1)
Chocolate, n (%)						
Rarely	50 (16.8)	110 (17.4)	73 (17.9)	49 (26.6)	164 (29.8)	102 (21.2)
1-3 day a month	70 (23.6)	149 (23.5)	89 (21.8)	64 (34.8)	163 (29.6)	138 (28.6)
1-2 days a week	85 (28.6)	151 (23.8)	109 (26.7)	37 (20.1)	126 (22.9)	141 (29.3)
3-4 days a week	35 (11.8)	101 (15.9)	66 (16.2)	18 (9.8)	49 (8.9)	48 (10.0)
5-6 days a week	19 (6.4)	46 (7.3)	24 (5.9)	6 (3.3)	20 (3.6)	17 (3.5)
Almost every day	38 (12.8)	77 (12.1)	47 (11.5)	10 (5.4)	28 (5.1)	36 (7.5)
BMI categories, n (%)						
Underweight <18.5	52 (17.7)	115 (18.4)	96 (23.8)	13 (7.1)	45 (8.4)	39 (8.3)
Normal 18.5-22.9	150 (51.2)	380 (60.7)	246 (61.0)	72 (39.6)	245 (45.6)	239 (51.1)
Overweight 23-24.9	40 (13.7)	60 (9.6)	34 (8.4)	36 (19.8	109 (20.3)	87 (18.6)
$Obese \ge 25$	51 (17.4)	71 (11.3)	27 (6.7)	61 (33.5)	138 (25.7)	103 (22.0)

A total of 481 (18.8%) of participants self-reported a slow walking pace whereas 890 (34.8%) self-reported fast WS, and almost half of participants 1,184 (46.3%) reported average WS (Table 7). A total of 611 (325 men and 286 women) participants reported having CMD and out of those who reported slow, average, and fast WS, 144, 279, 188 reported that they were currently diagnosed with CMD, respectively. Prevalence of CMD (23.9%), HTN (14.8%), DM (5.6%), DL (10.3%) was relatively low. Mean BMI were  $22.7 \pm 4.7$ ,  $22.1 \pm 3.7$ ,  $21.7 \pm 3.3$ , for slow, average and

fast pace WS categories, respectively. Slower self-reported WS and prevalence of CMD was associated with higher BMI in both men and women.

The associations of WS with CMD are shown in table 7. CMD prevalence rate (per 1,000 persons) was 299 for slow walkers, 236 for average and 211 for fast walkers. Multiple logistic regression models were used to calculate the OR of WS with CMD under adjustment for other covariates. Statistical analyses were incrementally adjusted Model 1 was adjusted for age: model 2 was adjusted for age and sex; model 3 was adjusted for age, sex, occupation, marital status, household income, educational attainment, smoking status and drinking habits.

	Slow (n = 481)	Average (n = 1,184)	Fast (n = 890)	P for trend
Cardiometabolic diseases				
Number of cases	144	279	188	
Cases per 1,000 persons	299	236	211	
Age adjusted OR (95%CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.70 (0.54-0.92)	0.59 (0.45-0.79)	< 0.001
Age and sex-adjusted OR (95%CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.67 (0.52-0.89)	0.55 (0.42-0.74)	< 0.001
Multivariable-adjusted OR (95%CI) *	1.00 (Reference)	0.65 (0.49-0.86)	0.52 (0.38-0.70)	< 0.001
Hypertension				
Number of cases	95	171	111	
Cases per 1,000 persons	198	144	125	
Age adjusted OR (95% CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.69 (0.51-0.93)	0.57 (0.41-0.79)	< 0.001
Age and sex-adjusted OR (95%CI) *	1.00 (Reference)	0.66 (0.48-0.90)	0.52 (0.37-0.72)	< 0.001
Multivariable-adjusted OR (95%CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.62 (0.45-0.85)	0.47 (0.33-0.66)	< 0.001
Type 2 diabetes				
Number of cases	40	64	39	
Cases per 1,000 persons	83	54	44	
Age adjusted OR (95% CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.65 (0.43-0.99)	0.52 (0.33-0.82)	< 0.001
Age and sex-adjusted OR (95%CI)	1.00 (Reference)	0.62 (0.41-0.95)	0.47 (0.30-0.76)	
Multivariable-adjusted OR (95%CI) *	1.00 (Reference)	0.66 (0.42-1.02)	0.55 (0.34-0.90)	
Dyslipidemia		· · · · · ·		
Number of cases	49	124	90	
Cases per 1,000 persons	102	105	101	
Age adjusted OR (95% CI)	1.00 (Reference)	1.10 (0.76-1.58)	1.051 (0.72-1.54)	1.02
Age and sex-adjusted OR (95%CI)	1.00 (Reference)	1.10 (0.77-1.60)	1.06 (0.72-1.55)	0.84
Multivariable-adjusted OR (95%CI) *	1.00 (Reference)	1.09 (0.75-1.58)	1.01 (0.68-1.5)	0.94

# Table 7. Adjusted odds ratios for prevalence of cardiometabolic diseases, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, and dyslipidemia according to walking speed.

OR: odds ratio, CI: confidence interval

\*Adjusting for confounders: age (continuous variable), gender (male/female), occupation (9 groups), marital status (2

groups), household income (6 groups), educational background (6 groups), tobacco use (3 groups), alcohol consumption (3 groups).

There was evidence for an inverse association between self-reported WS and prevalence of CMD in all models (Table 7). Using the "slow" WS group as reference, model 1 adjusted ORs (95% Cis) for the "average" and "fast" groups were 0.70 (0.54-0.92) and 0.59 (0.45-0.79), respectively (P for trend = 0.001). The OR and 95% CI for model 2 for the "average" group was 0.67 (0.52-0.89) and for "fast" WS group was 0.55 (0.42-0.74). The multivariable-adjusted, model 3 OR and (95% Cis) for the "average" and "fast" groups were 0.65 (0.49-0.86) and 0.52 (0.38–0.70), respectively, (P for trend = 0.001). For the multivariate adjusted model there those who reported "fast" WS had a 48% risk reduction with significant protective effect on CMD.

There was a clear inverse association with self-reported WS and prevalence of HTN. Multivariable-adjusted OR and 95% CI s were 0.62 (0.45-0.85) for "average" WS and 0.47 (0.33-0.66) compared to the reference group "slow" WS category. This shows a 53% lower OR for prevalence of HTN for those who report faster WS. The association for T2DM and WS showed a 45% lower OR for prevalence of disease with those who reported fast WS. However multivariableadjusted OR and 95% CI s for average WS compared to the reference group of "slow" was 0.66 (0.41-1.02) suggesting that walking at a "average" pace is possibly protective but not significant for T2DM. In contrast there was no association between WS and prevalence of dyslipidemia. Multivariable adjusted OR and 95% CI s for "average" and "fast" WS categories using "slow" WS group as a reference was 1.09 (0.75-1.58) and 1.01 (0.68-1.5), respectively, suggesting that there was no possible protective effect of faster self-reported WS and prevalence of dyslipidemia.

# Table 8. Sex-specific adjusted odds ratios for prevalence of cardiometabolic diseases, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, and dyslipidemia according to walking speed.

				Men			Women	
Variable	n	n of	Age-sex adjusted OR	*Multivariable-	**Adjusted for further	Age-sex adjusted OR	*Multivariable-	**Adjusted for further
		cases	(95% CI)	adjusted OR (95% CI)	lifestyle and health variables	(95% CI)	adjusted OR (95% CI)	lifestyle and health variables
CMD								
Slow	481	144	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)
Average	1184	279	0.54 (0.36-0.80)	0.48 (0.31-0.73)	0.46 (0.30-0.73)	0.81 (0.56-1.17)	0.80 (0.55-1.17)	0.87 (0.58-1.3)
fast	890	188	0.44 (0.29-0.67)	0.38 (0.24-0.59)	0.39 (0.24-0.62)	0.67 (0.45-1.0)	0.64 (0.41-0.97)	0.74 (0.48-1.16)
Hypertension								
Slow	481	95	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)
Average	1184	171	0.51 (0.340.78)	0.45 (0.28-0.70)	0.94 (0.55-1.5)	0.86 (0.54-1.35)	0.85 (0.52-1.37)	0.45 (0.28-0.72)
fast	890	111	0.35 (0.23-0.55)	0.29 (0.17-0.47)	0.98 (0.56-1.72)	0.81 (0.49-1.34)	0.77 (0.45-1.37)	0.31 (0.19-0.53)
T2DM								
Slow	481	40	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)
Average	1184	64	0.73 (0.41-1.29)	0.81 (0.44-1.13)	0.51 (0.24-1.06)	0.53 (0.28-1.01)	0.53 (0.27-1.01)	0.86 (0.45-1.62)
fast	890	39	0.62 (0.34-1.14)	0.80 (0.42-1.54)	0.38 (0.15-0.98)	0.31 (0.14-0.71)	0.31 (0.13-0.73)	0.84 (0.42-1.68)
Dyslipidemia								
Slow	481	49	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)
Average	1184	124	1.03 (0.58-1.84)	1.02 (0.56-1.88)	1.24 (0.75-2.04)	1.14 (0.72-1.82)	1.13 (0.69-1.83)	0.89 (0.48-1.67)
fast	890	890	1.20 (0.67-2.17)	1.15 (0.61-2.16)	0.94 (0.54-1.64)	0.93 (0.56-1.54)	0.86 (0.50-1.46)	1.07 (0.55-2.07)

CMD: cardiometabolic diseases, T2DM: type 2 diabetes, OR: odds ratio, CI: confidence interval

\*Multivariable-adjusted OR (95% CI: adjusted for age (continuous variable), gender (male/female), occupation (9 groups), marital status (2 groups), household income (6 groups), educational background (6 groups), tobacco

use (3 groups), alcohol consumption (3 groups)

\*\*Adjusted for addition variables: adjusted for age, gender, occupation, marital status, household income, education attainment, smoking habits, alcohol consumption, coffee consumption (6 groups), green tea consumption (6

groups), chocolate consumption (6 groups), BMI groups (4 groups), sleep duration (6 groups) and LBP (3 groups).

The sex-specific association between WS and CMD is presented in table 8. In the sexspecific analysis for association between WS and CMD showed that there was a significantly low OR for "fast" WS categories in women compared to participants in the "slow" WS group. In the multivariable-adjusted model there was a 36% lower OR of CMD with faster reported WS in women. In comparison to the "slow" WS category, OR and 95% CI for women who reported "average" and "fast" WS had a 0.81 (0.56-1.17) and 0.67 (0.45-1.0), respectively for age adjusted model and 0.80 (0.55-1.17) and 0.64 (0.41-0.97), respectively, for multivariable-adjusted model. This suggests that there was a possible protective effect of faster WS but no significant association for WS and prevalence of CMD in women. For men, in comparison to the "slow" WS category, OR and 95% CI for age adjusted model was 0.54 (0.36-0.80) and 0.44 (0.29-0.67) for "average" and "fast" WS categories, respectively. For multivariable-adjusted OR and 95% CI there was a 0.48 (0.31-0.73) risk reduction for "average" WS and 0.38 (0.24-0.59) for "fast" WS, indicating a significant association between average and fast WS and prevalence of CMD in men. In sexspecific analyses for WS and prevalence of HTN there was significant associations in men for "average" and "fast" WS categories with a 62% possible risk reduction for "fast" WS in the multivariable-adjusted model. For women there were a possible protective effect but no significant association in age-adjusted and multivariable-adjusted models. In sex-specific analyses for associations between WS and prevalence of T2DM there was a possible protective effect of "average" and "fast" WS but non-significant associations in men. For women, there was significant associations in "fast" WS and prevalence of T2DM in both age and multivariable-adjusted models,

OR and 95% CI for "fast" WS categories in reference to "slow" WS were 0.31 (0.14-0.71) for ageadjusted and 0.31 (0.13-0.73) for multivariable-adjusted model. In sex-specific analyses for prevalence of DL and WS there was no significant association for women. For men there was a possibly protective effect for "fast" WS but a non-significant association. OR and 95% CI for WS and prevalence of DL in men for "fast" WS categories were 0.93 (0.56-1.54) for age-adjusted model and 0.86 (0.50-1.46), suggesting a 7% and 14% possible risk reduction, respectively.

	n of cases	Age-sex adjusted OR (95% CI)	*Multivariable- adjusted OR (95% CI)	**Adjusted for further lifestyle and health variables
Walking speed				
Slow		1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)	1.00 (reference)
Average		0.68 (0.52-0.89)	0.67 (0.50-0.90)	0.68 (0.51-0.91)
Fast		0.55 (0.42-0.74)	0.57 (0.41-0.77)	0.59 (0.43-0.80)

# Table 9. Associations of walking speed with prevalence of CMD adjusted for further lifestyle and health variables.

CMD: cardiometabolic diseases, OR: odds ratio, CI: confidence interval

\*Multivariable-adjusted OR (95% CI: adjusted for age (continuous variable), gender (male/female), occupation (9 groups), marital status (2 groups), household income (6 groups), educational background (6 groups), tobacco use (3 groups), alcohol consumption (3 groups)
\*\*Adjusted for addition variables: adjusted for age, gender, occupation, marital status, household income, education attainment, smoking habits, alcohol consumption, coffee consumption (6 groups), green tea consumption (6 groups), chocolate consumption (6 groups), BMI groups (4 groups), sleep duration (6 groups) and LBP (3 groups).

In additional analysis we investigated the relationship between CMD and potential moderators such as BMI (underweight, normal, overweight, obese), green tea (rarely drink, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, almost every day), coffee (rarely drink, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, almost every day) chocolate consumption (rarely eat, 1-3 days/month, 1-2 days/week, 3-4 days/week, 5-6 days/week, almost every day), sleep duration (less than 4 hours, 4-5 hours, 5-6 hours, 6-7 hours, 7-8 hours,  $\geq 8$  hours) and LBP(some pain, almost no pain, no pain) (Table 9). When adjusting for coffee, green tea, chocolate consumption and BMI, WS was significantly associated with prevalence of CMD. OR and 95% CI for "average" and "fast" WS categories, when in reference to "slow" WS were 0.71 (0.55-0.91) and 0.61 (0.46-0.80) for "average" and "fast" WS, respectively. Being overweight or obese was associated with 3.6 and 4.3 times increase in experiencing CMD, respectively, compared to individuals who were underweight. Consuming chocolate 5-6 days/week were associated with 47% risk reduction of CMD with an OR and 95% CI of 0.53 (0.31-0.88). Green tea and coffee consumption did not have any significant potential protective effect on prevalence of CMD. When adjusting for age, sex, occupation, marital status, household income, educational attainment, smoking status, drinking habits, green tea consumption, coffee consumption, chocolate consumption, BMI categories, sleep duration and LBP "average" and "fast" WS had significant association with prevalence of CMD. In comparison to "slow" WS, "average" and "fast" WS had OR and 95% CI of 0.67 (0.50-0.90) and 0.57 (0.41-0.77), respectively. Consuming chocolate had

potential protective and significant associations on CMD only in the 5-6 days/week category, with an estimated OR was 0.54, with an 95% CI of 0.30 to 0.97.

### 4. Discussion

In this cross-sectional study, we aimed to investigate the association between self-reported WS and CMD in younger, middle aged and older adults in Japan. Increasing age is an important risk factor for CMD, and our study showed that those with CMD were older. We found that those who self-reported average and fast WS had significantly lower risk of CMD compared with those who reported slower self-reported WS despite controlling for additional covariates. After controlling for sociodemographic and lifestyle factors, we observed a significantly lower HTN and T2DM risk of 53% and 45% (Table 7) in younger, middle-aged and older adults. Interestingly, there was no evidence that fast WS were associated with prevalence of dyslipidemia. This could likely be due to the large variability and the gender differences that exist in dyslipidemias between men and women.

Due to sex differences in CMD and its risk factors in Japan and other Asian populations we systematically stratified prevalence of CMD according to WS by sex. Though many studies on sex differences in CMD concentrate on established risk factors, the main purpose of our study was to determine the effect of sex on self-reported WS and prevalence of CMD. We found that when observing the sex-specific associations of WS with CMD, WS was significantly associated with CMD in men but not in women. In women there was a possible protective but non-significant effect suggesting that the variation is less in women or that women report less accurately than men. Possible explanations for the sex differences in this study could be in part, due to differences in lifestyle and psychological factors. The inherent differences in the pathophysiology of CMD and

CVD and its underlying mechanisms as well as sex differences in treatment and diagnoses rates could be factors to consider. Differences in lifestyle variables could contribute to the sex differences in cardiovascular risk factors. For example, unhealthy lifestyle factors such as smoking, drinking and BMI were higher in men than women in this study. For dyslipidemias, women tend to have more favourable lipid profiles than men at a younger age, but these levels rise after the menopausal transition, and cholesterol rises to levels higher than in men, which is associated with an increase in CVD risk factors such as higher prevalence of DL in postmenopausal women. There is clear evidence that women with heart disease are less likely to reach treatment targets than males and the discrepancies in the presentation and outcomes between the sexes often lead to disparities in the detection, referral and management of CVD (Keteepe-Arachi & Sharma, 2017; Peters et al., 2019). The control of CMD; HTN, DM and DL are suboptimal in both sexes with lower prevalence of controlled DL in women and lower prevalence of controlled HTN and DM in men. Furthermore, knowledge gaps remain for sex differences in CMD and further public health efforts are required to reduce the persistent sex differences in the control of CMD (Peters et al., 2019). Regarding WS, more women reported slow WS than men in this study. In a systematic review and meta-analysis, Whipple and colleagues demonstrated that female patients with diabetes were less likely than male patients in meeting PA guidelines and performed less moderate-to-vigorous physical activity. Walking is a popular moderate-to-vigorous PA and can enhance body composition and insulin sensitivity and lower systematic inflammation. Therefore, it is possible that those who report slower WS may also have lower PA, which is a plausible mechanism for prevalence of CMD. Furthermore,

significant sex differences between WS and prevalence of CMD were identified in this study. These results suggest a need for a more comprehensive and sex-specific approach for PA promotion and management of CMD risk factors as well as lifestyle factors to reduce the risk of CVD.

We also adjusted for additional lifestyle variables such as green tea, coffee, chocolate consumption, sleep duration, LBP and BMI (Table 8, 9). Scientific evidence suggests that Asian populations have different associations and cut off points for BMI and percentage of body fat compared to western and European populations, however it is important to note that the cut off points for observed risk for CVD varies in different Asian populations (WHO Expert Consultation, 2004). Asian populations such as Japanese have a higher risk of developing weight-related diseases and comorbidities such as CVD at lower BMIs ( $\leq 25 \text{kg/m2}$ ). In this study we found that BMI was higher among men than in women, with 25% of men having a BMI  $\geq$  25. In this study, being overweight or obese were associated with a 2.83 and 4.40 increase in the odds of experiencing CMD, in reference to individuals who are underweight. BMI could also have significant effect on WS which in turn may lead to negative outcomes such as CMD. For example, older adults experience loss of muscle mass and lower aerobic capacity over time. These changes lead to a decrease in muscle strength which is associated with slower gait speeds. Thus, higher and lower BMI may constitute a risk factor for being a slow walker (Tabue-Teguo et al., 2020). When adjusting for chocolate, green tea, and coffee consumption, only chocolate consumption of 5-6 days a week had associations with CMD. This is consistent with evidence that higher levels of chocolate consumption are associated with reduced risk of cardiometabolic disorders. Possible explanations

for the protective effect of chocolate against CMD are the high content of polyphenols present in cocoa produced. This subsequently may lead to improvements in endothelial functions, reductions in platelet function and additional beneficial effects on BP, insulin resistance and blood lipids (Buitrago-Lopez et al., 2011). For the associations between LBP and CMD, when comparing to individuals who reported pain/slight pain, not surprisingly, having almost no pain or no pain at all were significantly associated with reduced risk of CMD. Walking may have important protective effects on LBP as it can engage your core and lower back muscles, subsequently reducing muscular fatigue and may alleviate LBP.

#### 4-1. Comparison with the previous study

Previous studies have shown that WS is a strong predictor of cancer, premature morality as well as CVD events and risk of death in older adults (Yates, 2017). WS has also been found to be associated with predicting disability and hospitalizations, mobility limitations as well as other important aspects of health status(Hardy et al., 2007; Imran et al., 2019; Purser et al., 2005). In a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials on walking intervention studies Murphy and colleagues sought to quantify the magnitude of walking induced changes on CVD risk factors in sedentary individuals. They found that healthy but sedentary individuals who take up a program of regular brisk walking improves several known risk factors for CVD (Murphy et al., 2007). In a prospective pooled analysis of 11 population-based baseline surveys in British cohorts Stamatakis and colleagues examined the associations between self-reported walking pace with all-cause, CVD

and cancer mortality. In this cohort, walking at an average or brisk pace was associated with reduced risk of al cause and CVD morality compared to walking at a slow pace(Stamatakis et al., 2018). These findings are important for public health as it emphasizes the importance of faster WS on CVD risk factors, and targeted interventions such as brisk walking programs should implemented in communities and public health messages to increase moderate intensity physical activities.

Miller et al prospectively examined the association between walking and HTN incidence in the Women's Health Initiative Study. They observed a stronger association with HTN for WS than for walking volume. For women who did not meet recommendations on volume or duration, walking faster was associated with lower HTN risk. A study investigating the association between WS and CVD risk among community-dwelling middle-aged and older adults in Taiwan found that slower measured WS, through a 6-meter WS test was associated with increased risk of CVD in middle-aged people (Shih et al., 2020). In a study of 290 female outpatients with CVD, Grazzi and colleagues found that WS at baseline was inversely associated with the risk of all-cause hospitalization or death, independent of age, clinical history and established risk factors. They observed a 26% lower rate of all-cause hospitalization or death with every 1km/h increase in WS. These results support the notion that in women with CVD, faster WS has protective effects on hospitalization and death rates (Grazzi et al., 2020). Furthermore, walking at an average or faster pace (3.5-6.0 METS) can help achieve moderate intensity PA which can increase levels of PA and

decrease risk of CMD, when meeting PA guidelines such as 23 MET hr/week are not feasible (Miller et al., 2020).

Self-reported WS has been identified as a global measure of physical health status with potential for risk stratification in comparison to other lifestyle factors. In a prognostic study using data from 502,621 volunteers within UK biobank between the ages of 38-73, Argyridou et al. found that amongst several easily measured dietary, PA and physical function measures, self-reported walking pace were the most notable measure in predictive capacity for all-cause and cardiovascular mortality. For all-cause mortality, smoking status and WS provided the greatest risk discrimination in both men and women with these results more notable in men. In this study, self-reported walking pace was the only lifestyle variable found to improve risk prediction for all-cause and CVD mortality when added to established CVD risk factors (Argyridou et al., 2020).

The associations found between self-reported walking pace and CMD in our study are consistent with existing international literature. Cigarroa and colleagues investigated the association between self-reported walking pace and T2DM in the Chilean adult population (ages 15-90). They found that brisk walking pace was associated with lower blood glucose and HbA1c compared to those who reported slower walking pace. There was a significant risk reduction in those who reported average and brisk walking pace for T2DM in comparison to slower walkers, independent of age, sex, BMI and other lifestyle behaviours (Cigarroa et al., 2020). A study by Chen et al., investigated the causal relationship between self-reported WS and several CVD outcomes such as stroke and heart failure using two-sample mendelian randomization analyses. They found

55

significant inverse associations of self-reported walking pace with risk of CVD (Chen et al., 2022). Using data from 93,709 UK Biobank participants, Rowlands and colleagues investigated the associations between self-reported walking pace and device-based measures of PA volume and intensity as well as associations between self-reported walking pace and all-cause mortality. In this large population-based cohort of middle-aged adults, they found that the volume and intensity of accelerometer-assessed PA was lowest in people who reported being slow walkers and highest in brisk walkers. They concluded that self-reported walking pace and accelerometer assessed PA are measuring distinct construct and the combination of the two measurements will provide more information than either measure alone. They also concluded that it is likely that self-reported walking pace reflects comparisons relative to perceived "similar people" such as same sex and age groups. If causal, the results of this study suggest that the use of self-reported WS should be used as a fast and pragmatic screening tool for risk stratification at a population level (Rowlands et al., 2023). Ueno and colleagues sought to clarify the clinical utility of self-reported gait speed in primary CVD prevention settings in Japan. In their comprehensive analysis of nationwide epidemiological database of 2.6 million individuals with no prior history of CVD, they found that fast self-reported gait was independently associated with heart failure and other CVD related events. This study highlighted the potential clinical utility of subjective or self-reported WS as a simple predictive tool for primary CVD prevention (Ueno et al., 2022). These findings suggest selfreported WS is a beneficial target for health interventions and increasing population WS is a simple way to increase moderate intensity exercise which can reduce the risk for CMD. Given the ease of

self-reported measurements, it may be entirely feasible to develop pragmatic interventions on WS and CMD.

#### 4-2. Possible mechanisms.

There are many variables that contribute to and influence WS such as individual health status, motor control, muscle performance, musculosketal condition, sensory and perceptual function, endurance and habitual activity, cognitive status, motivational and mental health as well as environmental conditions (Middleton et al., 2015). It is important to note that CMD involves complex interactions between multiple organs and organ systems and there are a large number of phenotypes associated with CMD risk (Zhernakova et al., 2022). Major causal risk factors for CMD are total cholesterol, LDL cholesterol, triglyceride levels, BP, BMI, smoking, alcohol consumption and physical inactivity. Some evidence of causality has been identified for certain lifestyle factors such as diet quality, PA or stress.

The association between WS and CMD may be explained by the increased relative exercise intensity and METs by a faster WS, in turn, providing a greater stimulus for physiological adaptations known to influence CMD risk factors. Faster WS may promote the use of glucose utilization and enhanced insulin sensitivity in skeletal muscle, which may lead to beneficial changes in body composition and adiposity, thus reducing CMD and associated risk factors (Stamatakis et al., 2018). WS is strongly related to cardiorespiratory fitness and thus it is not surprising that in this study, faster WS was associated with additional risk reduction for prevalence of CMD. Possible mechanisms could be that those who report faster walking pace could also have higher levels of fitness and physical activity. Self-reported WS may also reflect variables such as physical self-perception, physical health and cultural norms (Rowlands et al., 2023). It is known that regular PA favorably influences numerous established risk factors for CMD and CVD (Grazzi et al., 2020). WS requires the complex integration of multiple organ systems including the cardiovascular, pulmonary, nervous and musculoskeletal systems in addition to support and balance (Imran et al., 2019; Studenski et al., 2011). Slower WS may reflect poorer efficiency of these systems which may affect health outcomes and survival. Slower WS may reflect reduced activity or deconditioning of the musculosketal system and in turn can contribute significantly to CMD risk factors such as unhealthy weight gain, high cholesterol, elevated BP and blood glucose levels.

It is also likely that fast WS may increase healthy muscle tissues and skeletal muscle mass. Several observational studies have shown that low muscular strength is a strong prognostic factor for CVD. It is known that skeletal muscle mass and muscle strength are the main determinants of WS (Ueno et al., 2022). A study by Santos et al., found that improvements in WS are associated with increases in lower limb muscular strength and muscle quality (Santos et al., 2017).Healthy muscle tissues and skeletal muscles are inversely associated with cardiometabolic health (Tyrovolas et al., 2020).Skeletal muscle mass has been shown to be related to various health outcomes in middle-aged and older adults and is inversely related to CVD health and outcomes such as cardiometabolic health, insulin secretion and resistance, metabolic syndrome and diabetes (Tyrovolas et al., 2020). Faster WS may increase cardiorespiratory fitness, increase who muscle mass, muscle quality and improve functional activities while attenuating age-related decreases in strength. Physical inactivity is one of the key factors affecting muscle aging and can lead to harmful muscular adaptations (Distefano & Goodpaster, 2018). It is known that moderate intensity exercise, specifically walking, can improve basal myofibrillar protein synthesis and capillarization which promotes skeletal muscle hypertrophy and increased strength (Brightwell et al., 2019). Furthermore, walking fast could modulate the aging-associated loss of muscle mass and strength and subsequently reduce the risk of CMD and CVD risk.

In our questionnaire we ascertained WS by asking the question "compared to those around you how would you rate your WS". Self-reported WS could therefore be gauged relative to others who an individual perceives as "similar to them" such as same sex or same age group. It is also likely that self-reported WS likely reflects relative intensity of a person's PA and thus their cardiorespiratory fitness (Rowlands et al., 2023). We must consider that WS as an indicator of PA varies across groups with differing levels of PA or PF. Thus, it is possible that self-reported WS may reflect relative or perceived intensity of PA rather than the absolute intensity of the activity.

It is important for disease prevention and diagnosis purposes to know which risk factors are causal, however, inferring causality is difficult and the list of causal risk factors are constantly changing over time with the emergence of new research and evidence. If causal, the early assessment of WS through measures such as self-report could aid in CMD and CVD risk assessment in younger, middle-aged and older adults in Japan.

#### **4-3.** Features and advantages

With an emphasis on NCD, sound and up-to-date evidence on trends at the national and global level is essential to reflect the effects of public health policy and medical care delivery (GBD 2017 Causes of Death Collaborators, 2018; Islam et al., 2014). CVD is the leading cause of morbidity and mortality in developing counties and in Japan, CVD accounts for one of the top contributors to disease burden (Ueno et al., 2022). Cardiometabolic diseases such as HTN, T2DM and DL are major modifiable risk factors for CVD and thus primary CVD prevention is of critical foci in reducing burden of disease.

WS is a fundamental parameter of human motion and has increasingly become considered an important indicator of individual health status (Middleton et al., 2015; Studenski et al., 2011). The results of our study showed that walking at a faster pace may reduce the risk of CMD independent of age, suggesting the need for preventative strategies as early as young adulthood. However, it is likely that many young adults may not be aware of their cardiometabolic risk status and believe they are less susceptible to CMD due to their age; further emphasizing the importance of early assessment for CVD risk factors. Early assessment of WS could serve as a marker of cardiometabolic and cardiovascular risk in younger, middle-aged and older adults. Furthermore, WS should be emphasized in public health and PA guidelines as a target for health interventions. Walking is a simple, safe, and highly accessible PA that is highly promotable to adult populations. Encouraging population walking, specifically walking at a faster pace, may be a viable approach to deliver health benefits related to PA at the population level. Objective measurements of WS are an established indicator for risk stratification in CVD prevention settings. Although WS is quick, safe, inexpensive and is a highly reliable objective measurement, it may not be feasible in primary CVD prevention settings, as it necessitates measurements with attendance of a large number of patients, primarily in laboratory settings, involving numerous medical professionals and may be time consuming. Thus, self-reported WS may represent a better option as it can easily be obtained using questionnaire.

The additional protective effects for CMD demonstrated from higher self-reported WS may have important implications for public health and may have meaningful use for the prediction of future health outcomes (Yates et al., 2017). Increasing population walking, and emphasizing WS could be a feasible way of increasing population levels of moderate-intensity activity PA which in turn has many beneficial and protective effects on CMD. Furthermore, self-reported walking pace could function as a pragmatic measure of PF. However, in order to have clinical and public health relevance, research is needed to examine the extent to which pragmatic self-reported measures of WS are associated with cardiorespiratory fitness and whether the associations with CMD are maintained after adjustment for potential confounding variables or vary across potential effect modifiers such as age, sex, smoking status, alcohol consumption, physical activity, BMI and other behavioural and lifestyle factors. A faster walking pace may have tremendous implications for public health and assessment of individuals WS could be used to guide clinical decision making. Walking faster speeds should be emphasized in public health messages, especially when increases in walking frequency and volume as well as PA are less feasible.

#### 4-4. Strengths and limitations

Most studies on WS and health outcomes have been conducted on samples of older adults however this study included younger, middle-aged and older adults. This study, to our knowledge is the first study to report associations between self-reported WS and CMD in young, middle-aged and older adults throughout Japan.

We acknowledge several limitations of our study. Firstly, this study is a cross-sectional study and not designed to refer to any causal relationship. Secondly, we were unable to include some important covariates such as history of metabolic conditions, salt intake, medication use, duration of disease, physical activity, sedentary behaviour and other potential confounders that may interfere with the effect of WS on CMD risk. We also did not account for any physical challenges related to aging that are potential factor's affecting WS, such as locomotive syndrome, arthritis and musculoskeletal diseases which could have significant impact on WS, especially in older adults. Thirdly, the measures of WS and CMD status were self-reported. The data via internet survey can lead to response bias and misclassification bias if some participants do not accurately report their pace. For example, response bias of WS could have to do with a misunderstanding of what a proper

measurement is due to the nature of the question. It is likely that individuals report their WS gauged relative to others who are "similar" to them such as same age and sex. However, previous evidence supports that self-reported WS is strongly associated with measured WS (Syddall et al., 2015). Syddall and colleagues found significant associations between self-reported and measured WS using data from a large cohort of community-dwelling older adults including the potential impact of a large range of socio-demographic, lifestyle and clinical characteristics. Self-reported WS is not only associated with objectively measured gait speed, but has also been found to be associated with physical functions regarding skeletal muscle function such as grip strength and Short Physical Performance Battery (Ueno et al., 2022). Self-reported CMD may not accurately reflect objective measures of CMD, however previous studies in Japan have also assessed CMDs based on selfadministered questionnaire (Sawada et al., 2019). For example, Goto et al., evaluated the validity of self-reported diabetes among Japanese adults who underwent a health checkup. They found that of the adults who underwent a health checkup, the validity of self-reported diabetes was reasonably high. These findings are similar to those of previous validation on self-reported CMD in Japan (Goto et al., 2013). The results of these studies suggest that the use of self-reported diseases such as HTN diabetes and DL in epidemiological studies performed under similar settings in Japan can be useful for identifying individuals when laboratory findings or other biomarker-based measurements are difficult to obtain.

Due to the nature of study design, these findings were based on a one-time point assessment and therefore it is unclear whether the positive effects of average and fast WS are due to accumulation of long-term PA or whether self-reported WS have a relationship with perceived PF (i.e., those who think they have higher fitness levels may report faster WS). We did not look at volume of PA or the impact of PA and perceived PF as potential moderators of self-reported WS.

It is also possible that higher oxidative stress and inflammation from CMD can be another mechanism of slower WS. Oxidative stress may cause musculoskeletal system damage which can facilitate the development of frailty and slower gait speeds. Furthermore, we suspect that the relationship between WS and CMD is bi-directional with the slower self-reported WS increasing the risk of CMDs (Liu et al., 2016). However, our study design was cross-sectional which limits our ability to determine temporality of this association. For example, it is possible that the prevalence of CMD can lead to slower gait speeds due to biological and pathophysiological mechanisms.

Finally, these results are limited to Japanese adults and may not be generalizable to other countries or populations due to vast differences in pathophysiology and etiology of CMD in East Asians compared to other ethnic groups. For example, BMI, which is a strong risk factor for CMD in Western and European populations, is relatively low in Japanese. Furthermore, the lack of ethnic diversity in our study sample may limit the generalizability of these findings to other populations.

### **5.** Conclusions

The results obtained from this cross-sectional study provide essential information when considering WS as a tool for assessing CMD and risk in Japanese adults. Our findings suggest that self-reported WS is inversely associated with CMD in Japanese men. Furthermore, men who reported fast WS in this study had lower risk of HTN and T2DM. Due to the results of our study caution is recommended when interpreting self-reported WS in women. Self-reported WS adds predictive information when added to established risk factors and may be used as a simple, noninvasive measure with potential to improve the performance of established risk prediction tools.

Increasing population level walking remains a key focus of PA promotion. Regular walking is known to confer many physical, mental and social health benefits. WS could potentially entail the identification of individuals who are at high risk of CMD followed by interventions to reduce their level of risk, with increasing evidence that lifestyle changes such as faster WS and patient education can significantly reduce the risk of disease. Developing further screening programs for the early detection of CMD is a top priority. The results obtained from this cross-sectional study provide essential information when considering WS as a tool for assessing CMD and CVD risk in Japanese adults.

In conclusion, self-reported walking pace is a practical measure because it is simple to evaluate, can be performed in a timely fashion, in various settings, with minimal to no additional cost. Thus, it may have significant public health utility and can be used as a pragmatic screening tool for risk stratification and intervention at a population level. Future studies investigating the association of self-reported WS in comparison to accelerometer or smart phone assessed PA (such as objectively measured WS) should be carried out. Consequently, further longitudinal studies that prospectively examine peoples WS from a young age are required to establish a causal effect of WS on CMD. If our results are confirmed, it seems reasonable to contemplate a design of a randomized controlled trials evaluating self-reported WS for the primary prevention of CMD in Japanese adults. Future studies in ethnically diverse populations are needed to validate the role of self-reported WS on top of other established risk assessment tools.

## 6. Nonstandard abbreviations and acronyms

Blood pressure (BP) Body Mass Index (BMI) Cardiometabolic disease (CMD) Cardiovascular disease (CVD) Coronary artery disease (CAD) Coronary heart disease (CHD) Diabetes mellitus (DM) Dyslipidemia (DL) High-density lipoproteins (HDL) Hypertension (HTN) Ischemic heart disease (IHD) Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL) Metabolic equivalents (METs) Non-communicable diseases (NCDS) Physical activity (PA) Physical fitness (PF) Triglycerides (TGs) Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) Walking speed (WS) World Health Organization (WHO)

## 7. Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my professor, Susumu Sawada, for his invaluable guidance and support throughout my master's program. I am extremely grateful for all the opportunities you have given me throughout these past 2 years and for all of your support and understanding throughout this process. I am thankful to have learned so many new things about this field and am excited to see its growth in Japan and where it will take me in the future.

I am also grateful for my laboratory members for their unwavering personal and professional support during the time I spent at Waseda University. I am so glad I had the pleasure of getting to know such a wonderful group of people and to have made lifelong friendships. A special thank you to Fumi Sano for all support and guidance she provided throughout these 2 years. Her work in the laboratory is very much appreciated.

I would also like to thank would also like to thank the professors who I have met at Waseda university for their advice and expertise. Their insights and guidance were instrumental in helping me to shape my research and write this thesis.

Lastly, I am deeply thankful to my friends and family in both Canada and Japan for their support during these past 2 years. I am grateful to everyone who has supported me throughout this process and for the continuous encouragement throughout the process of researching and writing this thesis.

### 8. References

- Abellan van Kan, G., Y. Rolland, S. Andrieu, J. Bauer, O. Beauchet, M. Bonnefoy, M. Cesari, et al.
  "Gait Speed at Usual Pace as a Predictor of Adverse Outcomes in Community-Dwelling Older
  People an International Academy on Nutrition and Aging (IANA) Task Force." *The Journal of Nutrition, Health & Aging* 13, no. 10 (December 2009): 881–89. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12603-009-0246-z.
- ACSM\_CMS. "ACSM Blog." Accessed June 13, 2023. https://www.acsm.org/blog-detail.
- Ainsworth, Barbara E., William L. Haskell, Stephen D. Herrmann, Nathanael Meckes, David R. Bassett, Catrine Tudor-Locke, Jennifer L. Greer, Jesse Vezina, Melicia C. Whitt-Glover, and Arthur S. Leon. "2011 Compendium of Physical Activities: A Second Update of Codes and MET Values." *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 43, no. 8 (August 2011): 1575–81. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31821ece12.
- Akter, Shamima, Atsushi Goto, and Tetsuya Mizoue. "Smoking and the Risk of Type 2 Diabetes in Japan: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Journal of Epidemiology* 27, no. 12 (December 2017): 553–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.je.2016.12.017.
- Ali, Nurshad, Mitu Samadder, Rahanuma Raihanu Kathak, and Farjana Islam. "Prevalence and Factors Associated with Dyslipidemia in Bangladeshi Adults." *PloS One* 18, no. 1 (2023): e0280672. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0280672.
- Arena, Ross, Marco Guazzi, Liana Lianov, Laurie Whitsel, Kathy Berra, Carl J. Lavie, Leonard
  Kaminsky, et al. "Healthy Lifestyle Interventions to Combat Noncommunicable Disease—A Novel
  Nonhierarchical Connectivity Model for Key Stakeholders: A Policy Statement From the American
  Heart Association, European Society of Cardiology, European Association for Cardiovascular
  Prevention and Rehabilitation, and American College of Preventive Medicine." Mayo Clinic
  Proceedings 90, no. 8 (August 1, 2015): 1082–1103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2015.05.001.
- Argyridou, Stavroula, Francesco Zaccardi, Melanie J Davies, Kamlesh Khunti, and Thomas Yates. "Walking Pace Improves All-Cause and Cardiovascular Mortality Risk Prediction: A UK Biobank

Prognostic Study." *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology* 27, no. 10 (July 1, 2020): 1036–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/2047487319887281.

Bereda, Gudisa. "Pathophysiology and Management of Dyslipidaemia" 43, no. 2 (2022).

- Brightwell, Camille R., Melissa M. Markofski, Tatiana Moro, Christopher S. Fry, Craig Porter, Elena Volpi, and Blake B. Rasmussen. "Moderate-intensity Aerobic Exercise Improves Skeletal Muscle Quality in Older Adults." *Translational Sports Medicine* 2, no. 3 (April 2019): 109–19. https://doi.org/10.1002/tsm2.70.
- Buitrago-Lopez, Adriana, Jean Sanderson, Laura Johnson, Samantha Warnakula, Angela Wood,
  Emanuele Di Angelantonio, and Oscar H. Franco. "Chocolate Consumption and Cardiometabolic
  Disorders: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)* 343 (August 26, 2011): d4488. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d4488.
- Bull, Fiona, Shifalika Goenka, Vicki Lambert, and Michael Pratt. "Physical Activity for the Prevention of Cardiometabolic Disease." In *Cardiovascular, Respiratory, and Related Disorders*, edited by Dorairaj Prabhakaran, Shuchi Anand, Thomas A. Gaziano, Jean-Claude Mbanya, Yangfeng Wu, and Rachel Nugent, 3rd ed. Washington (DC): The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development / The World Bank, 2017. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK525161/.
- Campbell, Nerissa, Stefanie De Jesus, and Harry Prapavessis. "Physical Fitness." In Encyclopedia of Behavioral Medicine, edited by Marc D. Gellman and J. Rick Turner, 1486–89. New York, NY: Springer, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-1005-9 1167.
- Caspersen, C. J., K. E. Powell, and G. M. Christenson. "Physical Activity, Exercise, and Physical Fitness: Definitions and Distinctions for Health-Related Research." *Public Health Reports* (Washington, D.C.: 1974) 100, no. 2 (1985): 126–31.
- Chand, Shamal Shivneel, Baljeet Singh, and Sanjesh Kumar. "The Economic Burden of Non-Communicable Disease Mortality in the South Pacific: Evidence from Fiji." *PLoS ONE* 15, no. 7 (July 23, 2020): e0236068. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0236068.
- Charvat, Hadrien, Atsushi Goto, Maki Goto, Machiko Inoue, Yoriko Heianza, Yasuji Arase, Hirohito Sone, et al. "Impact of Population Aging on Trends in Diabetes Prevalence: A Meta-Regression
Analysis of 160,000 Japanese Adults." *Journal of Diabetes Investigation* 6, no. 5 (September 2015): 533–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdi.12333.

- Chen, Lu, Xingang Sun, Yuxian He, and Liangrong Zheng. "Self-Reported Walking Pace and Risk of Cardiovascular Diseases: A Two-Sample Mendelian Randomization Study." Frontiers in Genetics 13 (2022). https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fgene.2022.871302.
- Cigarroa, Igor, María José Espinoza-Sanhueza, Nicole Lasserre-Laso, Ximena Diaz-Martinez, Alex Garrido-Mendez, Carlos Matus-Castillo, María Adela Martinez-Sanguinetti, et al. "Association between Walking Pace and Diabetes: Findings from the Chilean National Health Survey 2016-2017." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17, no. 15 (July 24, 2020): 5341. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17155341.
- Colberg, Sheri R., Ronald J. Sigal, Bo Fernhall, Judith G. Regensteiner, Bryan J. Blissmer, Richard R.
  Rubin, Lisa Chasan-Taber, et al. "Exercise and Type 2 Diabetes: The American College of Sports
  Medicine and the American Diabetes Association: Joint Position Statement." *Diabetes Care* 33, no. 12 (December 2010): e147-167. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc10-9990.
- Delacroix, Sinny, and Ramesh G Chokka. "Hypertension: Pathophysiology and Treatment." *Journal of Neurology & Neurophysiology* 05, no. 06 (2014). https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-9562.1000250.

"Diabetes." Accessed June 14, 2023. https://www.who.int/health-topics/diabetes.

DiPietro, Loretta, Yuqing Zhang, Meghan Mavredes, Samuel J Simmens, Jessica A Whiteley, Laura L
Hayman, Jamie Faro, Steven K. Malin, Ginger Winston, and Melissa A Napolitano. "Physical
Activity and Cardiometabolic Risk Factor Clustering in Young Adults with Obesity." *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 52, no. 5 (May 2020): 1050–56.

https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002214.

Distefano, Giovanna, and Bret H. Goodpaster. "Effects of Exercise and Aging on Skeletal Muscle." Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine 8, no. 3 (March 2018): a029785. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a029785.

- Ganna, Andrea, and Erik Ingelsson. "5 Year Mortality Predictors in 498 103 UK Biobank Participants: A Prospective Population-Based Study." The Lancet 386, no. 9993 (August 8, 2015): 533–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(15)60175-1.
- GBD 2017 Causes of Death Collaborators. "Global, Regional, and National Age-Sex-Specific Mortality for 282 Causes of Death in 195 Countries and Territories, 1980-2017: A Systematic Analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017." *Lancet (London, England)* 392, no. 10159 (November 10, 2018): 1736–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32203-7.
- Goto, Atsushi, Akemi Morita, Maki Goto, Satoshi Sasaki, Motohiko Miyachi, Naomi Aiba, Masayuki Kato, Yasuo Terauchi, Mitsuhiko Noda, and Shaw Watanabe. "Validity of Diabetes Self-Reports in the Saku Diabetes Study." *Journal of Epidemiology* 23, no. 4 (2013): 295–300. https://doi.org/10.2188/jea.JE20120221.
- Grazzi, Giovanni, Gianni Mazzoni, Jonathan Myers, Lorenzo Caruso, Biagio Sassone, Giovanni Pasanisi, Franco Guerzoni, et al. "Impact of Improvement in Walking Speed on Hospitalization and Mortality in Females with Cardiovascular Disease." *Journal of Clinical Medicine* 9, no. 6 (June 2020): 1755. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9061755.
- Hamilton-Basich, Melanie. "Walking Speed and Fall Prevention." *Rehab Management* (blog), September 22, 2022. https://rehabpub.com/gait-balance/assessment/walking-speed-and-fallprevention/.
- Hardy, Susan E., Subashan Perera, Yazan F. Roumani, Julie M. Chandler, and Stephanie A. Studenski.
  "Improvement in Usual Gait Speed Predicts Better Survival in Older Adults." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 55, no. 11 (November 2007): 1727–34. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2007.01413.x.
- Hayama-Terada, Mina, Isao Muraki, Hironori Imano, Masahiko Kiyama, Takeo Okada, Kazumasa
  Yamagishi, Renzhe Cui, et al. "Diabetes Trend and Impact on Risk of Cardiovascular Disease in
  Middle-Aged Japanese People The CIRCS Study –." *Circulation Journal* 80, no. 11 (2016):
  2343–48. https://doi.org/10.1253/circj.CJ-16-0549.

- Hayashi, T., K. Tsumura, C. Suematsu, K. Okada, S. Fujii, and G. Endo. "Walking to Work and the Risk for Hypertension in Men: The Osaka Health Survey." *Annals of Internal Medicine* 131, no. 1 (July 6, 1999): 21–26. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-131-1-199907060-00005.
- Hegde, Sheila M., and Scott D. Solomon. "Influence of Physical Activity on Hypertension and Cardiac Structure and Function." *Current Hypertension Reports* 17, no. 10 (October 2015): 77. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-015-0588-3.
- Hiligsmann, Mickael, Caroline E. Wyers, Susanne Mayer, Silvia M. Evers, and Dirk Ruwaard. "A Systematic Review of Economic Evaluations of Screening Programmes for Cardiometabolic Diseases." *European Journal of Public Health* 27, no. 4 (August 1, 2017): 621–31. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckw237.
- "Hypertension." Accessed June 14, 2023. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/hypertension.
- Igarashi, Yutaka, Nobuhiko Akazawa, and Seiji Maeda. "Effects of Aerobic Exercise Alone on Lipids in Healthy East Asians: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Journal of Atherosclerosis and Thrombosis* 26, no. 5 (May 1, 2019): 488–503. https://doi.org/10.5551/jat.45864.
- Ikeda, Nayu, Manami Inoue, Hiroyasu Iso, Shunya Ikeda, Toshihiko Satoh, Mitsuhiko Noda, Tetsuya Mizoue, et al. "Adult Mortality Attributable to Preventable Risk Factors for Non-Communicable Diseases and Injuries in Japan: A Comparative Risk Assessment." *PLoS Medicine* 9, no. 1 (January 2012): e1001160. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001160.
- Imran, Tasnim F., Ariela Orkaby, Jiaying Chen, Senthil Selvaraj, Jane A Driver, J. Michael Gaziano, and Luc Djoussé. "Walking Pace Is Inversely Associated with Risk of Death and Cardiovascular Disease: The Physicians' Health Study." *Atherosclerosis* 289 (October 2019): 51–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2019.08.001.
- Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. "Japan," September 9, 2015. https://www.healthdata.org/japan.
- Iqbal, Arshad Muhammad, and Syed F. Jamal. "Essential Hypertension." In *StatPearls*. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing, 2023. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK539859/.

- Islam, Sheikh Mohammed Shariful, Tina Dannemann Purnat, Nguyen Thi Anh Phuong, Upendo Mwingira, Karsten Schacht, and Günter Fröschl. "Non-Communicable Diseases (NCDs) in Developing Countries: A Symposium Report." *Globalization and Health* 10, no. 1 (December 11, 2014): 81. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-014-0081-9.
- Iso, Hiroyasu, Renzhe Cui, Iseki Takamoto, Masahiko Kiyama, Isao Saito, Tomonori Okamura, Yoshihiro Miyamoto, et al. "Risk Classification for Metabolic Syndrome and the Incidence of Cardiovascular Disease in Japan With Low Prevalence of Obesity: A Pooled Analysis of 10 Prospective Cohort Studies." *Journal of the American Heart Association* 10, no. 23 (December 7, 2021): e020760. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.121.020760.
- Izawa, Kazuhiro P., Satoshi Watanabe, Yasuyuki Hirano, Shinya Matsushima, Tomohiro Suzuki, Koichiro Oka, Keisuke Kida, et al. "Gender-Related Differences in Maximum Gait Speed and Daily Physical Activity in Elderly Hospitalized Cardiac Inpatients." *Medicine* 94, no. 11 (March 20, 2015): e623. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.000000000000623.
- Jetté, M., K. Sidney, and G. Blümchen. "Metabolic Equivalents (METS) in Exercise Testing, Exercise Prescription, and Evaluation of Functional Capacity." *Clinical Cardiology* 13, no. 8 (August 1990): 555–65. https://doi.org/10.1002/clc.4960130809.
- Keteepe-Arachi, Tracey, and Sanjay Sharma. "Cardiovascular Disease in Women: Understanding Symptoms and Risk Factors." *European Cardiology Review* 12, no. 1 (August 2017): 10–13. https://doi.org/10.15420/ecr.2016:32:1.
- Khan, Moien Abdul Basith, Muhammad Jawad Hashim, Jeffrey Kwan King, Romona Devi Govender, Halla Mustafa, and Juma Al Kaabi. "Epidemiology of Type 2 Diabetes – Global Burden of Disease and Forecasted Trends." *Journal of Epidemiology and Global Health* 10, no. 1 (March 2020): 107– 11. https://doi.org/10.2991/jegh.k.191028.001.
- Kim, Hack-Lyoung, Jaehoon Chung, Kyung-Jin Kim, Hyun-Jin Kim, Won-Woo Seo, Ki-Hyun Jeon,
  Iksung Cho, et al. "Lifestyle Modification in the Management of Metabolic Syndrome: Statement
  From Korean Society of CardioMetabolic Syndrome (KSCMS)." *Korean Circulation Journal* 52,
  no. 2 (February 2022): 93–109. https://doi.org/10.4070/kcj.2021.0328.

- Kirk, Erik P., and Samuel Klein. "Pathogenesis and Pathophysiology of the Cardiometabolic Syndrome." *The Journal of Clinical Hypertension* 11, no. 12 (March 9, 2009): 761–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-4572.2009.00054.x.
- Kirwan, John P., Jessica Sacks, and Stephan Nieuwoudt. "The Essential Role of Exercise in the Management of Type 2 Diabetes." *Cleveland Clinic Journal of Medicine* 84, no. 7 Suppl 1 (July 2017): S15–21. https://doi.org/10.3949/ccjm.84.s1.03.
- Kobayashi, Genki, Hiroshi Okada, Masahide Hamaguchi, Kazushiro Kurogi, Hiroaki Murata, Masato Ito, and Michiaki Fukui. "Dyslipidemia and 10-Year Diabetes Incidence in Japanese People: Population-Based Panasonic Cohort Study 9." *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 13 (2022). https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fendo.2022.957728.
- Kohsaka, Shun, Naru Morita, Suguru Okami, Yoko Kidani, and Toshitaka Yajima. "Current Trends in Diabetes Mellitus Database Research in Japan." *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism* 23, no. S2 (2021): 3–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/dom.14325.
- LaMonte, Michael J., Steven N. Blair, and Timothy S. Church. "Physical Activity and Diabetes Prevention." *Journal of Applied Physiology (Bethesda, Md.: 1985)* 99, no. 3 (September 2005): 1205–13. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00193.2005.
- Lee, I.-Min, and David M. Buchner. "The Importance of Walking to Public Health." *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 40, no. 7 Suppl (July 2008): S512-518. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31817c65d0.
- Liu, Christine K., Asya Lyass, Martin G. Larson, Joseph M. Massaro, Na Wang, Ralph B. D'Agostino,
  Emelia J. Benjamin, and Joanne M. Murabito. "Biomarkers of Oxidative Stress Are Associated with
  Frailty: The Framingham Offspring Study." *Age (Dordrecht, Netherlands)* 38, no. 1 (February 2016): 1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11357-015-9864-z.
- Lopez-Jaramillo, Patricio, Jose P. Lopez-Lopez, Maria Camila Tole, and Daniel D. Cohen. "Muscular Strength in Risk Factors for Cardiovascular Disease and Mortality: A Narrative Review." *Anatolian Journal of Cardiology* 26, no. 8 (August 1, 2022): 598–607. https://doi.org/10.5152/AnatolJCardiol.2022.1586.

75

- Ma, Ronald C.W., and Juliana C.N. Chan. "Type 2 Diabetes in East Asians: Similarities and Differences with Populations in Europe and the United States." *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1281, no. 1 (2013): 64–91. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.12098.
- Mickute, Monika, Francesco Zaccardi, Cameron Razieh, Jack Sargeant, Alice C. Smith, Thomas J.
  Wilkinson, Hannah M. L. Young, et al. "Individual Frailty Phenotype Components and Mortality in Adults with Type 2 Diabetes: A UK Biobank Study." *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 195 (January 1, 2023). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2022.110155.

Middleton, Addie, Stacy L. Fritz, and Michelle Lusardi. "Walking Speed: The Functional Vital Sign." Journal of Aging and Physical Activity 23, no. 2 (April 2015): 314–22. https://doi.org/10.1123/japa.2013-0236.

- Miller, Connor R., Jean Wactawski-Wende, JoAnn E. Manson, Bernhard Haring, Kathleen M. Hovey,
  Deepika Laddu, Aladdin H. Shadyab, et al. "Walking Volume and Speed Are Inversely Associated
  With Incidence of Treated Hypertension in Postmenopausal Women." *Hypertension* 76, no. 5
  (November 2020): 1435–43. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.15839.
- Mills, Katherine T, Andrei Stefanescu, and Jiang He. "The Global Epidemiology of Hypertension." *Nature Reviews. Nephrology* 16, no. 4 (April 2020): 223–37. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-019-0244-2.
- Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan. Physical Activity Reference for Health Promotion 2013. Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan 2013. Available from: http://www.mhlw.go.jp/stf/houdou/2r9852000002xple.html (in Japanese).
- Miura, Katsuyuki, Masato Nagai, and Takayoshi Ohkubo. "Epidemiology of Hypertension in Japan: Where Are We Now? –." *Circulation Journal* 77, no. 9 (2013): 2226–31. https://doi.org/10.1253/circj.CJ-13-0847.
- Mo, Xiuting, Ruoyan Tobe Gai, Kimi Sawada, Yoshimutsu Takahashi, Sharon E. Cox, Takeo
  Nakayama, and Rintaro Mori. "Coronary Heart Disease and Stroke Disease Burden Attributable to
  Fruit and Vegetable Intake in Japan: Projected DALYS to 2060." *BMC Public Health* 19, no. 1
  (June 7, 2019): 707. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7047-z.

- Morris, J. N., and A. E. Hardman. "Walking to Health." *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)* 23, no. 5 (May 1997): 306–32. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-199723050-00004.
- Murphy, Marie H., Alan M. Nevill, Elaine M. Murtagh, and Roger L. Holder. "The Effect of Walking on Fitness, Fatness and Resting Blood Pressure: A Meta-Analysis of Randomised, Controlled Trials."
   *Preventive Medicine* 44, no. 5 (May 2007): 377–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2006.12.008.
- Myers, Jonathan. "Exercise and Cardiovascular Health." *Circulation* 107, no. 1 (January 7, 2003): e2–5. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.0000048890.59383.8D.
- Nystoriak, Matthew A., and Aruni Bhatnagar. "Cardiovascular Effects and Benefits of Exercise." *Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine* 5 (2018): 135. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcvm.2018.00135.
- Ohkuma, Toshiaki, Masanori Iwase, Hiroki Fujii, and Takanari Kitazono. "Sex Differences in Cardiovascular Risk, Lifestyle, and Psychological Factors in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes: The Fukuoka Diabetes Registry." *Biology of Sex Differences* 14 (May 22, 2023): 32. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13293-023-00517-8.
- Okamura, Tomonori. "Dyslipidemia and Cardiovascular Disease: A Series of Epidemiologic Studies in Japanese Populations." *Journal of Epidemiology* 20, no. 4 (2010): 259–65. https://doi.org/10.2188/jea.JE20100060.
- Okui, Tasuku, and Jinsang Park. "Difference in the Prevalence of Hypertension and Its Risk Factors Depending on Area-Level Deprivation in Japan." *BMC Research Notes* 15, no. 1 (February 10, 2022): 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-022-05931-6.
- Olokoba, Abdulfatai B., Olusegun A. Obateru, and Lateefat B. Olokoba. "Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus: A Review of Current Trends." *Oman Medical Journal* 27, no. 4 (July 2012): 269–73. https://doi.org/10.5001/omj.2012.68.
- Oparil, Suzanne, Maria Czarina Acelajado, George L. Bakris, Dan R. Berlowitz, Renata Cífková, Anna F. Dominiczak, Guido Grassi, et al. "Hypertension." *Nature Reviews. Disease Primers* 4 (March 22, 2018): 18014. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2018.14.
- Paluch, Amanda E., Kelley Pettee Gabriel, Janet E. Fulton, Cora E. Lewis, Pamela J. Schreiner, Barbara Sternfeld, Stephen Sidney, Juned Siddique, Kara M. Whitaker, and Mercedes R. Carnethon. "Steps

per Day and All-Cause Mortality in Middle-Aged Adults in the Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults Study." *JAMA Network Open* 4, no. 9 (September 3, 2021): e2124516. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.24516.

- Pappan, Nikos, and Anis Rehman. "Dyslipidemia." In *StatPearls*. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing, 2023. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK560891/.
- Peters, Sanne A.E., Paul Muntner, and Mark Woodward. "Sex Differences in the Prevalence of, and Trends in, Cardiovascular Risk Factors, Treatment, and Control in the United States, 2001 to 2016." *Circulation* 139, no. 8 (February 19, 2019): 1025–35. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.035550.

"Physical Activity." Accessed June 14, 2023. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-

sheets/detail/physical-activity.

- Pirillo, Angela, Manuela Casula, Elena Olmastroni, Giuseppe D. Norata, and Alberico L. Catapano.
  "Global Epidemiology of Dyslipidaemias." *Nature Reviews Cardiology* 18, no. 10 (October 2021):
  689–700. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41569-021-00541-4.
- Pozo Cruz, Borja del, Matthew N. Ahmadi, I-Min Lee, and Emmanuel Stamatakis. "Prospective Associations of Daily Step Counts and Intensity With Cancer and Cardiovascular Disease Incidence and Mortality and All-Cause Mortality." *JAMA Internal Medicine* 182, no. 11 (November 1, 2022): 1139–48. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2022.4000.
- Purser, Jama L., Morris Weinberger, Harvey J. Cohen, Carl F. Pieper, Miriam C. Morey, Tracy Li, G. Rhys Williams, and Pablo Lapuerta. "Walking Speed Predicts Health Status and Hospital Costs for Frail Elderly Male Veterans." *Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development* 42, no. 4 (2005): 535–46. https://doi.org/10.1682/jrrd.2004.07.0087.
- Ramachandran, Ambady, Chamukuttan Snehalatha, Ananth Samith Shetty, and Arun Nanditha. "Trends in Prevalence of Diabetes in Asian Countries." *World Journal of Diabetes* 3, no. 6 (June 15, 2012): 110–17. https://doi.org/10.4239/wjd.v3.i6.110.
- Rowlands, Alex V., Paddy C. Dempsey, Benjamin Maylor, Cameron Razieh, Francesco Zaccardi, Melanie J. Davies, Kamlesh Khunti, and Thomas Yates. "Self-Reported Walking Pace: A Simple

Screening Tool with Lowest Risk of All-Cause Mortality in Those That 'Walk the Talk.'" *Journal of Sports Sciences* 0, no. 0 (May 14, 2023): 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640414.2023.2209762.

- Santos, Leandro, Alex S. Ribeiro, Brad J. Schoenfeld, Matheus A. Nascimento, Crisieli M. Tomeleri, Mariana F. Souza, Fábio L. C. Pina, and Edilson S. Cyrino. "The Improvement in Walking Speed Induced by Resistance Training Is Associated with Increased Muscular Strength but Not Skeletal Muscle Mass in Older Women." European Journal of Sport Science 17, no. 4 (May 2017): 488–94. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2016.1273394.
- Sattar, Naveed, Jason M. R. Gill, and William Alazawi. "Improving Prevention Strategies for Cardiometabolic Disease." *Nature Medicine* 26, no. 3 (March 2020): 320–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-020-0786-7.
- Sawada, Susumu S, Yuko Gando, Ryoko Kawakami, Steven N Blair, I-Min Lee, Yoshifumi Tamura, Hitomi Tsuda, Hikaru Saito, and Motohiko Miyachi. "Combined Aerobic and Resistance Training, and Incidence of Diabetes: A Retrospective Cohort Study in Japanese Older Women." *Journal of Diabetes Investigation* 10, no. 4 (July 2019): 997–1003. https://doi.org/10.1111/jdi.12973.
- "Self-Reported Walking Speed: A Useful Marker of Physical Performance Among Community-Dwelling Older People? - Journal of the American Medical Directors Association." Accessed June 14, 2023. https://www.jamda.com/article/S1525-8610(14)00751-8/fulltext.
- Shih, Yu-Lin, Chin-Chuan Shih, and Jau-Yuan Chen. "The Association between Walking Speed and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease in Middle-Aged and Elderly People in Taiwan, a Community-Based, Cross-Sectional Study." *PLOS ONE* 15, no. 7 (July 6, 2020): e0235277. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0235277.
- Schimpl, Michaela, Carmel Moore, Christian Lederer, Anneke Neuhaus, Jennifer Sambrook, John Danesh, Willem Ouwehand, and Martin Daumer. "Association between Walking Speed and Age in Healthy, Free-Living Individuals Using Mobile Accelerometry--a Cross-Sectional Study." *PloS One* 6, no. 8 (2011): e23299. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0023299.
- Stamatakis, Emmanuel, Paul Kelly, Tessa Strain, Elaine M. Murtagh, Ding Ding, and Marie H. Murphy. "Self-Rated Walking Pace and All-Cause, Cardiovascular Disease and Cancer Mortality: Individual

Participant Pooled Analysis of 50 225 Walkers from 11 Population British Cohorts." *British Journal of Sports Medicine* 52, no. 12 (June 1, 2018): 761–68. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-098677.

- Studenski, Stephanie, Subashan Perera, Kushang Patel, Caterina Rosano, Kimberly Faulkner, Marco Inzitari, Jennifer Brach, et al. "Gait Speed and Survival in Older Adults." *JAMA* 305, no. 1 (January 5, 2011): 50–58. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2010.1923.
- Syddall, Holly E, Leo D Westbury, Cyrus Cooper, and Avan Aihie Sayer. "Self-Reported Walking Speed: A Useful Marker of Physical Performance among Community-Dwelling Older People?" *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association* 16, no. 4 (March 31, 2015): 323–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2014.11.004.
- Tabue-Teguo, Maturin, Karine Perès, Nadine Simo, Mélanie Le Goff, Mario Ulises Perez Zepeda,
  Catherine Féart, Jean-François Dartigues, Hélène Amieva, and Matteo Cesari. "Gait Speed and
  Body Mass Index: Results from the AMI Study." *PLOS ONE* 15, no. 3 (March 10, 2020):
  e0229979. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0229979.
- Timmins, Iain R., Francesco Zaccardi, Christopher P. Nelson, Paul W. Franks, Thomas Yates, and Frank Dudbridge. "Genome-Wide Association Study of Self-Reported Walking Pace Suggests Beneficial Effects of Brisk Walking on Health and Survival." *Communications Biology* 3, no. 1 (October 30, 2020): 634. https://doi.org/10.1038/s42003-020-01357-7.
- Tyrovolas, Stefanos, Demosthenes Panagiotakos, Ekavi Georgousopoulou, Christina Chrysohoou, Dimitrios Tousoulis, Josep Maria Haro, and Christos Pitsavos. "Skeletal Muscle Mass in Relation to 10 Year Cardiovascular Disease Incidence among Middle Aged and Older Adults: The ATTICA Study." *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 74, no. 1 (January 2020): 26–31. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2019-212268.
- Ueno, Kensuke, Hidehiro Kaneko, Kentaro Kamiya, Hidetaka Itoh, Akira Okada, Yuta Suzuki, Satoshi Matsuoka, et al. "Clinical Utility of Simple Subjective Gait Speed for the Risk Stratification of Heart Failure in a Primary Prevention Setting." *Scientific Reports* 12 (July 8, 2022). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-13752-7.

- Umemura, Satoshi, Hisatomi Arima, Shuji Arima, Kei Asayama, Yasuaki Dohi, Yoshitaka Hirooka,
   Takeshi Horio, et al. "The Japanese Society of Hypertension Guidelines for the Management of
   Hypertension (JSH 2019)." *Hypertension Research: Official Journal of the Japanese Society of Hypertension* 42, no. 9 (September 2019): 1235–1481. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41440-019-0284-9.
- Vandenberghe, Désirée, and Johan Albrecht. "The Financial Burden of Non-Communicable Diseases in the European Union: A Systematic Review." *European Journal of Public Health* 30, no. 4 (August 1, 2020): 833–39. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckz073.
- Waard, Anne-Karien M de, Monika Hollander, Joke C Korevaar, Mark M J Nielen, Axel C Carlsson, Christos Lionis, Bohumil Seifert, et al. "Selective Prevention of Cardiometabolic Diseases: Activities and Attitudes of General Practitioners across Europe." *European Journal of Public Health* 29, no. 1 (February 1, 2019): 88–93. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky112.
- "Walking Speed an Overview | ScienceDirect Topics." Accessed June 15, 2023. https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/medicine-and-dentistry/walking-speed.
- Wang, Yating, and Danyan Xu. "Effects of Aerobic Exercise on Lipids and Lipoproteins." *Lipids in Health and Disease* 16, no. 1 (July 5, 2017): 132. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12944-017-0515-5.
- Whipple, Mary O., Ana J. Pinto, Layla A. Abushamat, Audrey Bergouignan, Kristina Chapman, Amy G. Huebschmann, Kevin S. Masters, et al. "Sex Differences in Physical Activity Among Individuals with Type 2 Diabetes Across the Life Span: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." *Diabetes Care* 45, no. 9 (September 1, 2022): 2163–77. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc22-0576.
- World Health Organization. (2023). Diabetes. Accessed July 26, 2023. https://www.who.int/health-topics/diabetes#tab=tab\_1.
- World Health Organization. (2023). Hypertension. Accessed July 26, 2023. https://www.who.int/health-topics/hypertension/#tab=tab\_1
- World Health Organization. (2022). Physical activity. Accessed July 26, 2023. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity

- WHO Expert Consultation. "Appropriate Body-Mass Index for Asian Populations and Its Implications for Policy and Intervention Strategies." *Lancet (London, England)* 363, no. 9403 (January 10, 2004): 157–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)15268-3.
- Williams, Paul T., and Paul D. Thompson. "Walking versus Running for Hypertension, Cholesterol, and Diabetes Mellitus Risk Reduction." *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 33, no. 5 (May 2013): 1085–91. https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.300878.
- Yabe, Daisuke, Yutaka Seino, Mitsuo Fukushima, and Susumu Seino. "β Cell Dysfunction versus Insulin Resistance in the Pathogenesis of Type 2 Diabetes in East Asians." *Current Diabetes Reports* 15, no. 6 (June 2015): 602. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11892-015-0602-9.
- Yates, Thomas, Francesco Zaccardi, Nafeesa N Dhalwani, Melanie J Davies, Kishan Bakrania, Carlos A Celis-Morales, Jason M R Gill, Paul W Franks, and Kamlesh Khunti. "Association of Walking Pace and Handgrip Strength with All-Cause, Cardiovascular, and Cancer Mortality: A UK Biobank Observational Study." *European Heart Journal* 38, no. 43 (November 14, 2017): 3232–40. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehx449.
- Zhao, Min, Ilonca Vaartjes, Ian Graham, Diederick Grobbee, Wilko Spiering, Kerstin Klipstein-Grobusch, Mark Woodward, and Sanne AE Peters. "Sex Differences in Risk Factor Management of Coronary Heart Disease across Three Regions." *Heart* 103, no. 20 (October 1, 2017): 1587–94. https://doi.org/10.1136/heartjnl-2017-311429.
- Zhernakova, Daria V., Trishla Sinha, Sergio Andreu-Sánchez, Jelmer R. Prins, Alexander Kurilshikov, Jan-Willem Balder, Serena Sanna, et al. "Age-Dependent Sex Differences in Cardiometabolic Risk Factors." *Nature Cardiovascular Research* 1, no. 9 (September 2022): 844–54. https://doi.org/10.1038/s44161-022-00131-8.